COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

Between

THE CITY OF SUNRISE, FLORIDA

and

THE SUNRISE GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION, INC.

OCTOBER 1, 2023 - SEPTEMBER 30, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PREAMBLE	
1	RECOGNITION	4
2	REPRESENTATION OF THE EMPLOYEE	
	ORGANIZATION	8
3	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	10
4	NON-DISCRIMINATION CLAUSE	12
5	MAINTENANCE OF BENEFITS	13
6	SAVINGS CLAUSE	14
7	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	15
8	ARBITRATION	18
9	HOURS OF WORK-OVERTIME-CALL BACK	19
10	WORK IN OTHER JOB CLASSIFICATIONS	26
11	ANNUAL LEAVE	28
12	HOLIDAYS	31
13	SICK LEAVE	33
14	SICK LEAVE CONVERSION	37
15	SENIORITY	38
16	LAYOFF AND RECALL	39
17	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	41
18	UNION DEDUCTIONS	42
19	POLICIES AND PROCEDURES	43

20	UNION BUSINESS	44
21	INSURANCE	47
22	UNIFORMS	49
23	WAGES	50
24	LONGEVITY	55
25	COMPENSATORY TIME	57
26	JOB ANNOUNCEMENT PROCEDURES	59
27	PROBATION	61
28	ON-THE-JOB INJURY	63
29	TUITION REFUND PROGRAM	65
30	DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING	67
31	RETIREMENT	70
32	LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY	72
33	SAFETY	74
34	AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)	75
35	SAFE DRIVING AWARD	76
36	FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE	79
37	NO STRIKE	82
38	MILITARY LEAVE	84
39	TERM OF AGREEMENT	85
	APPENDIX APENSION BOARD AGREEMENT	87

PREAMBLE

This *Agreement* is entered into by and between the City of Sunrise, Florida, a municipal corporation of the State of Florida hereinafter referred to as the "City" and the Sunrise General Employees Union, Inc., hereinafter referred to as the "Union" or "SGEU." It is the purpose of this *Agreement* to promote harmonious relations between the City and its employees and to establish an orderly and peaceful procedure in the settlement of differences which might arise and to provide for joint collective bargaining in the determination of wages, hours and other conditions of employment of employees covered by this *Agreement*. It is recognized that it is the responsibility of the City government to provide services affecting the health and welfare of the citizens of the City of Sunrise and that this *Agreement* between the City and the Union will serve that end.

RECOGNITION

SECTION 1: The City, in accordance with a certification of the Public Employees Relations Commission of the State of Florida, hereby recognizes the Sunrise General Employees Union, Inc., as sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to wages, hours, other terms and conditions of employment for those employees of the City working within the unit and defined as follows:

INCLUDED:

Accounting Technician		
Accounts Payable Supervisor		
Administrative Assistant I		
Administrative Assistant II		
Administrative Assistant III		
Administrative Support I		
Administrative Support II		
Administrative Support III		
Administrative Support IV		
Air Condition Technician		
Assistant to Chief of Police		
Backflow Prevention Specialist		
Background Investigator		
Billing Specialist		
Billing Operations Specialist		
Bookkeeper I		
Bookkeeper II		
Building Inspector		
Business Tax Specialist		

Business Tax Official			
Bus Driver			
CADD Technician			
Canal Maintenance Operator			
Chief Code Compliance Officer			
Chief Electrical Inspector			
Chief Engineering Inspector			
Chief Mechanical Inspector			
Chief Operator			
Chief Plumbing Inspector			
Chief Structural Inspector			
Citizen Service Specialist I			
Citizen Service Specialist II			
Code Compliance Coordinator			
Code Compliance Officer			
Code Compliance Officer (Landscape)			
Code Compliance Officer (Solid Waste)			
Collection Representative			
Customer Service Specialist			
Data Technician			

Diesel Engine Generator Specialist	Landscape Inspector	
Driver/Messenger	Legal Assistant	
Economic Crime Investigator	Leisure Services Field Supervisor	
Electrician I	Lifeguard II	
Engineering Aide	Lifeguard III	
Engineering Inspector	Logistics Coordinator	
Equipment Operator	Maintenance Management Technician	
Evidence Technician	Maintenance Mechanic I	
Facility Attendant	Maintenance Mechanic II	
Facilities Supervisor	Maintenance Planner	
Facilities Maintenance Section Chief	Maintenance Worker I	
Field Operations Section Chief	Maintenance Worker II	
Field Maintenance Worker I	Meter Reading Coordinator	
Field Maintenance Worker II	Operations Supervisor	
Gas Apprentice	Park Ranger	
Gas Distribution Assistant	Payroll Specialist	
Gas Equipment Operator	Permit Service Specialist	
Gas Maintenance Planner	Permit Service Supervisor	
Gas Mechanic I	Planning Aide	
Gas Mechanic II	Plans Examiner	
Gas Mechanic III	Plans Processing Technician	
Gas System Supervisor	Plans Specialist	
GIS Specialist	Plumbing Inspector	
Human Resources Associate	Police Records Specialist	
Human Resources Technician	Process Control Technician	
I.D. Technician	Public Service Aide	
Inventory Clerk	Public Service Field Representative	
Jet Vactor Operator	Public Service Representative	

Public Service Specialist	Transportation Dispatch/ Driver #
Records Supervisor	Transportation Supervisor
Recreation Attendant	Treasury Specialist
Recreation Leader	Tree Specialist
Recreation Specialist	Utility Billing Specialist
Resident Project Representative	Utility Billing Supervisor
Senior Billing Specialist	Utility Dispatcher
Senior AC Technician	Utility Electrical Supervisor
Senior Collection Representative	Utility Field Supervisor
Senior Customer Service Specialist	Utility Instrumentation Technician I
Senior Gas System Supervisor	Utility Instrumentation Technician II
Senior Payroll Specialist	Utility Instrumentation Tech III
Senior Public Service Specialist	Utility Laboratory Technician
Senior Utility Billing Specialist	Utility Lift Station Supervisor
Senior Utility Operator	Utility Locator
Solid Waste Billing Specialist	Utility Mechanic I
Sprinkler Mechanic	Utility Mechanic II
Stormwater Pump Operator	Utility Operator
Swimming Pool Mechanic	Utility Plant Maintenance Supervisor
Technical Assistant	Utility Serviceperson
Technical Assistant II	Utility Specialty Operator
Technical Director	Utility Support Supervisor
Technical Support Specialist	Work Control Clerk
Telespection Operator	

SECTION 2: In the event of any additions, deletions and/or modifications of job titles/classifications, the parties agree to meet within thirty (30) days from said modifications, additions or deletions, in order to determine inclusion and/or exclusion in/from the bargaining unit.

SECTION 3: The City will provide the Union a list of bargaining unit employee names and job classifications on an annual basis. In addition, the City will provide to the Union a list, with quarterly updates, of employees who have maintained authorizations with the Payroll Department for union dues deductions.

REPRESENTATION OF THE EMPLOYEE ORGANIZATION

SECTION 1: The membership of the Union shall be represented by the Union President and/or his or her designated representatives. It shall be the responsibility of the Union to notify the City Manager in writing of any change in the designation of its authorized representatives.

SECTION 2: The City agrees to recognize up to ten (10) On-Site Union Representatives. The names of the said On-Site Representatives shall be furnished to the City by the Union. Of the aforementioned On-Site Representatives, one (1) shall be designated by the Union as the Chief On-Site Representative. In the event of a change in the designated On-Site Representative, the City will be notified, in writing immediately.

SECTION 3: The On-Site Representative's Union activities shall fall within the scope of the following functions:

- (1) To consult with an employee regarding the presentation of a complaint or grievance which the employee desires the On-Site Representative to present.
- (2) To investigate a complaint or grievance of record before presentation to the appropriate supervisor.
- (3) To present a complaint or grievance to an employee's immediate supervisor in an attempt to settle the matter for the employee.
- (4) To meet with the appropriate department director or other designated representative of the City, when necessary to adjust grievances in accordance with the grievance procedure of this *Agreement*.
- (5) To attend predetermination hearings held by the City for bargaining unit employees.
- (6) The Chief On-Site Representative shall consult, investigate, present and meet as in items (1) thru (5) above, in the absence of the regular On-Site Representative.

The On-Site Representative will be allowed time off with pay in order to attend to the above-referenced Union activities, providing that the time spent on such activity must be reasonable under the circumstances. Further, it is clearly understood that the City will not pay employees for time spent in Union activity while off-duty, nor will the City be responsible for making any payment of overtime for time spent engaging in Union activity.

SECTION 4: It is agreed and understood that for the purpose of collective bargaining negotiations with the City, the Union may select up to seven (7) representatives of its negotiating committee who shall be afforded the appropriate time to attend such negotiations during City operating time.

SECTION 5: The Union agrees that activities of the On-Site Representatives and/or of the non-employee Union Business Representative shall be carried out in such a manner as not to disrupt normal departmental activities, work production, or services. It is further agreed that neither the On-Site Representative or the non-employee Union Business Representative will conduct Union business on City time and/or on City property without first informing the department director or his or her designee of the representative's presence. Distribution of Union literature shall not be done in work areas during work time.

SECTION 6: No bargaining unit member may participate in more than one "function" or board at a time, including being a Union representative. Exceptions may be granted with approval of the Human Resources Director. This will not, however, apply to being a member of the Union's bargaining team.

MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

SECTION 1: The Union and its members recognize and agree that the City has the sole and exclusive right to operate, manage and direct any and all of its operations. Accordingly, but not by way of limitation, the City specifically reserves the sole and exclusive right(s) to:

- (a) decide the scope of service to be performed and the method of service;
- (b) hire and/or otherwise determine the criteria and standards of selection for employment;
- (c) fire, demote, suspend or otherwise discipline for just cause;
- (d) promote and/or otherwise establish the criteria and/or procedure for promotions within and without the bargaining unit subject only to contrary provisions contained in this *Agreement* covering the issue of promotion;
- (e) transfer employees from location to location and from time to time;
- (f) lay off and/or relieve employees from duty due to lack of work or any other legitimate reason;
- (g) rehire employees;
- (h) determine the starting and quitting time and the number of hours and shifts to be worked including the need for overtime work, and days of the week to be worked, subject only to contrary provisions in this Agreement;
- (i) determine the allocation and content of job classifications;
- (j) formulate and/or amend job descriptions;
- (k) merge, consolidate, expand, curtail or discontinue operations, temporarily or permanently, in whole or in part, whenever in the sole discretion of the City good business judgment makes such curtailment or discontinuance advisable;
- contract and/or subcontract any existing or future work after first negotiating
 only the effects of the decision and its impact on unit employees;
- (m) expand, reduce, alter, combine, assign, or cease any job;

- (n) determine whether and to what extent the work required in its operation shall be performed by employees covered by this *Agreement*;
- (o) control the use of equipment and property of the City;
- (p) determine the number, location, and operation of municipal buildings, annexes, departments and/or divisions;
- schedule and assign the work to the employees and determine the size and composition of the work force;
- (r) determine the services to be provided to the public, and the maintenance procedures, materials, facilities, and equipment to be used, and to introduce new or improved services, maintenance procedures, materials, facilities and equipment;
- (s) take whatever action may be necessary to carry out the mission and responsibility of the City in unusual and/or emergency situations;
- (t) formulate, amend, revise and implement policy, procedure and rules and regulations, provided however, that such formulation, amendment, revision and/or implementation is not arbitrary and capricious;
- (u) establish, amend, revise and implement any programs and/or procedures;
- (v) require employees to observe and obey the City's policies, procedures, ordinances, resolutions, rules and regulations;
- (w) require any bargaining unit employee to submit to blood and/or urine testing in order to detect the presence of alcohol, drugs and/or controlled substances. The City will not engage in random drug testing unless permitted to do so by state or federal law and/or state or federal regulations.

SECTION 2: The above rights of the City are not all inclusive but indicate the type of matters or rights which belong to and are inherent in the City in its general capacity as management. Any of the rights, powers, and authority that the City had prior to entering into this *Agreement* are retained by the City, except as specifically abridged, delegated, granted or modified by this *Agreement*. If the City fails to exercise any of the above-described functions from time to time, this will not be deemed a waiver of the City's right to exercise any or all of such functions.

NON-DISCRIMINATION CLAUSE

SECTION 1: The City and the Union both agree that no interference, restraint, coercion or discrimination shall be practiced within the City to encourage or discourage membership in the Union. The Union and the City agree that neither shall discriminate against an employee because of race, color, sex, creed, religion, national origin, disability, age, political affiliations, membership or lack of membership in the Union.

MAINTENANCE OF BENEFITS

SECTION 1: It is agreed that, during the term of this *Agreement*, the City shall continue its current practice with respect to: (1) providing a work break before and after lunch not to exceed 15 minutes each break in accordance with the City's Break Period Policy; (2) providing a refrigerator and microwave at the Police Department; and (3) ice machines and ice and water for the street crews.

SECTION 2: With the exception of the foregoing, the City may implement changes to existing and/or past practices, benefits, working conditions and/or terms and conditions of employment provided that said change(s) do not conflict with the terms of this *Agreement*. The City agrees to give the Union fourteen (14) calendar days' notice of said changes. The Union may grieve the change but the Arbitrator may not disturb the City's action unless he or she finds that the change was not objectively reasonable in light of the City's operational needs.

SECTION 3: It is acknowledged that the City is currently formulating its initial Policies and Procedures. The City may formulate and implement said policies and procedures provided only that they do not conflict with the provisions of this *Agreement*. This will not, however, preclude the Union from grieving the application of said policies and procedures and/or any subsequent modification to said policies and procedures under the standard set forth in Section 2, above.

SECTION 4: The City has the right to review, on a case-by-case basis, the job duties of any employee who currently has a take home vehicle. The City may unilaterally eliminate the take home vehicle from anybody whose use is not warranted, such determination being made by the City in its sole and exclusive discretion.

SECTION 5: The parties agree to participate in labor-management committee discussions, starting no later than forty-five (45) days of the ratification date of the 2020-2023 *Agreement* by the City Commission, to consider possible improvements to the sleeping and eating arrangements applicable to Unit members who are required by the Department Director or designee to stay overnight in City facilities during declared emergencies.

SAVINGS CLAUSE

SECTION 1: If any provision of this *Agreement*, or the application of such provision, shall be rendered or declared invalid by any court of competent jurisdiction, the remaining parts or portions of this *Agreement* shall remain in full force and effect. In the event of the foregoing, the parties agree to renegotiate a replacement provision.

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

SECTION 1: A grievance shall be defined as any controversy or dispute arising between the parties involving questions of interpretation or application of the terms and provisions of this *Agreement* or other terms and conditions of employment. Having a desire to create and maintain labor relations harmony between them, the parties hereto agree that they will promptly attempt to adjust all complaints, disputes, controversies or other grievances arising between them involving questions of interpretation or application of the terms and provisions of this *Agreement* or other terms and conditions of employment.

SECTION 2: Thus, should differences or disputes arise between the parties to this *Agreement* or between the employees covered herein and the City, other than cases of discharge and/or suspension, the aggrieved party to this *Agreement* or employee, or employees, as the case may be, shall use the following procedures:

Step 1

In the event that an employee believes there is a basis for a grievance, the employee shall first discuss promptly the alleged grievance with the immediate supervisor, accompanied by the On-Site Representative within ten (10) working days of the date of the occurrence of the event giving rise to the grievance. The supervisor shall then respond within five (5) working days.

Step 2

In the event the aggrieved employee and the Union are not satisfied with the decision of the supervisor, the On-Site Representative shall present the grievance in writing to the employee's department director within five (5) working days of the date of the aforesaid decision. The grievance shall be signed by the employee and the On-Site Representative and shall specify:

- (a) The grievant's name and position;
- (b) the date of the alleged grievance;
- (c) the specific Article(s) and Section(s) of this Agreement that were alleged to be violated (general statements such as "all articles" or "all applicable

- articles" or "including but not limited to Article ___" are not acceptable and shall be cause for rejection of the grievance);
- (d) a clear and concise statement of the facts that support the alleged grievance; and
- (e) the relief requested.

Upon presentation of this written grievance to the department director, and within five (5) working days thereafter, the department director, the employee and the On-Site Union Representative shall attempt to resolve the dispute. Within five (5) working days thereafter, the department director shall render a decision in writing to both the employee and to the On-Site Representative.

Step 3

In the event the aggrieved employee and/ the Union are not satisfied with the written answer to Step 2 above, the grievance shall be presented by the Union within five (5) working days after the Step 2 decision is rendered to the Human Resources Director, who will, within five (5) working days of the receipt of same, meet with a representative of the Union in an attempt to resolve the grievance. At this meeting, the employee and the On-Site Representative may also be present. Within five (5) working days after this meeting, the Human Resources Director shall render a decision in writing. Upon seven (7) working days' written notice, the City Manager may designate another individual to hear Step 3 grievances.

SECTION 3: In cases involving suspension, demotion or discharge, a grievance shall be submitted directly at Step 3 of the grievance procedure utilizing the time limits contained at Step 1.

SECTION 4: Time is considered to be of the essence for the purpose of Articles 7 and 8 of this *Agreement*. Accordingly, any grievance which is not filed and processed within the time limits set forth in Articles 7 and/or 8 will be presumed to be abandoned and foreclosed for all contractual and legal purposes. The time limits provided for in Articles 7 and 8 shall be strictly observed and shall be extended only by written agreement of the parties. Any grievance not answered by the City within the time limits provided for in Article 7 will be deemed to be denied and the aggrieved employee may proceed to the next highest step of the grievance procedure. The City may raise the

Union's and/or an employee's untimely submission or processing of a grievance at any step of the grievance procedure.

SECTION 5: Application to this procedure shall foreclose the grievant from appealing to any other available procedure or vice-versa.

SECTION 6: Nothing in this Article shall require the Union to process grievances for employees who are not members of the Union, in conformity with Florida law.

ARBITRATION

SECTION 1: In the event a grievance has been properly processed through the grievance procedure without resolution, the Union may demand arbitration, and this demand shall be presented to the Human Resources Director, in writing, within ten (10) working days from the receipt of the decision of the previous step, or the due date of said decision if no written disposition is made.

The arbitrator may be appointed by mutual agreement of the parties. In the event the parties are unable to agree upon a neutral arbitrator within ten (10) working days after arbitration is invoked, either party may petition the **Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service** and request a list of seven (7) qualified arbitrators. The parties shall alternately strike and select a single arbitrator to preside as a neutral arbitrator at the hearing involving the grievance.

The decision of said arbitrator shall be final and binding upon both parties. The arbitrator shall not be empowered to alter, amend, add to, or eliminate any provisions of this *Collective Bargaining Agreement*.

SECTION 2: An arbitrator is authorized to modify or rescind disciplinary action involving a suspension or discharge if he or she determines that the disciplinary action was not imposed for just cause.

SECTION 3: At the request of either party, there shall be a certified court reporter at the hearing. The expense of the certified court reporter will be borne by the party making the request. If both parties receive transcripts, they will equally share this expense. Expenses of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by both parties. Each party shall bear the expense of its own witnesses, representatives, attorneys and all other individual expenses. On-duty employees required to testify will be made available without loss of pay; however, whenever possible, they shall be placed on call to minimize time lost from work. Employees who have completed their testimony shall return to work. The intent of the parties is to minimize time lost from work. Under no circumstances will an off-duty employee be paid for testifying and no overtime pay will result from an employee attending or testifying at an arbitration hearing.

HOURS OF WORK-OVERTIME-CALL BACK

SECTION 1: The normal work day for full-time permanent bargaining unit employees shall be no longer than ten (10) hours per day, inclusive of the paid lunch period provided in Section 9 for regular full-time employees. In addition, the City and Union may, by mutual written agreement through a Letter of Understanding, establish work schedules in specific work units that may exceed ten (10) hour work shifts.

SECTION 2: The City will establish whatever workday and work week it deems appropriate, in its sole and exclusive discretion. However, in the case of a regular or non-temporary change, the City agrees that it will give thirty (30) calendar days' notice to affected employees before any such change takes effect, unless otherwise agreed to or in emergency situations.

SECTION 3: Employees covered by this *Agreement*, whether full-time or parttime, shall receive compensation at the rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times their regular rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week. For the purpose of this Article, except as provided herein, neither sick leave, annual leave, nor any other type of paid or unpaid leave will count toward hours worked for overtime pay purposes. Except as provided herein, under no circumstances is an employee entitled to overtime unless he or she actually works more than forty (40) hours in a work week. For example, if an employee works thirty-five (35) hours per week and gets paid for forty (40) hours because of a one (1) hour paid lunch, that employee would be paid at a straight time regular rate of pay for all extra hours that are actually worked from hour thirty-six (36) through hour forty (40). In other words, paid lunches are not considered as hours worked, and, therefore, only after working forty (40) hours would the employee be paid at the overtime rate. However, Holiday pay that is provided under Article 12, Section 1 and/or an employee's use of approved Bereavement Leave will be counted as actual hours worked for overtime pay purposes under this Article, in addition to any actual hours worked by the employee on the applicable Holiday.

SECTION 4: Call-out on normal day off: The only exception to Section 3 is that an employee who is called to work on his or her normal day off (which shall include

the Holidays that are listed in Article 12, Section 1, will be paid at one and one-half (1-½) times the employee's regular rate of pay for the period of time that the employee actually worked, with a minimum guarantee of three (3) hours pay. However, employees called out more than one (1) time on the same day will receive guaranteed minimum pay for the first call-out only, provided that, if the second call-out is more than three (3) hours after the first call-out, then the employee may receive the guaranteed minimum for both. Travel time is not considered as actual work and shall not result in any extra pay. Such employees will not receive the call-out pay described in Section 5.

SECTION 5: Call-out on regular work day outside of regular schedule: An employee who is called to work outside the employee's regular work schedule shall receive call-out pay and be paid for the actual hours worked with a minimum guarantee of three (3) hours pay at the employee's regular rate of pay provided such work does not immediately extend the end of the employee's regularly assigned work shift. However, employees called out more than one (1) time on the same day will receive guaranteed minimum pay for the first call-out only, provided that, if the second call-out is more than three (3) hours after the first call-out, then the employee may receive the guaranteed minimum for both. Employees receiving call-out pay under this section shall not receive call out pay under Section 4. Call-out shall only be for unscheduled work where the employee has clocked out after the completion of his/her regularly assigned work shift. Travel time is not considered as actual work and shall not result in any extra pay.

SECTION 6: Board secretaries will not be entitled to call-out pay. They will, however, be paid one and one-half (1-1/2) times their regular rate of pay for all hours actually spent at board meetings outside of their normal hours of work. Board secretaries and any other bargaining unit employee who is assigned to work at a City Commission meeting outside of the employee's normal hours of work shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times their regular rate of pay for all hours actually worked with a one (1) hour minimum at that rate.

SECTION 7: All permanent part-time employees who have satisfactorily completed one (1) year of employment in a position which calls for the employee to work less than the normal work week but at least twenty-six (26) hours per week, shall receive all of the fringe benefits contained in this *Agreement*.

SECTION 8: Temporary or seasonal employees who have a predetermined termination date, and part-time employees who regularly work less than twenty-six (26) hours per week shall not be entitled to the fringe benefits contained in this *Agreement*.

Employees covered by this *Agreement* will receive a one (1) hour SECTION 9: paid lunch break, under terms and conditions to be established by the City. Those terms and conditions include but are not limited to the following: Whenever a full-time employee works a partial day on an otherwise normal workday where the employee is scheduled for a full day of work (i.e., a minimum of eight hours), the employee must actually work a minimum of four (4) hours in order to receive a paid lunch break. The paid lunch hour will not count as hours worked. Employees are not entitled to a paid lunch break for any work performed on a day other than their normal workday. If any employee is required to work on his or her day off, the employee would only be compensated for the hours actually worked in accordance with the other sections of this Article and will not receive a paid lunch. If an employee works more than his or her normal regularly scheduled work, then the employee would only be entitled to one (1) paid lunch hour no matter how many additional hours the employee works. Employees are required to take their lunch hour. An employee shall not work through his/her paid lunch hour unless required to work through the paid lunch hour by the employee's supervisor (which must be approved by the department director), which shall only occur for an emergency or for the good of the City, and not for the employee's convenience. A written authorization, signed by the department director, giving justification for the employee being required to work through lunch, must accompany the time card in order for the employee to be paid or otherwise given credit for that hour. Employees may not work through lunch and leave one (1) hour before the end of the workday without the written authorization of the department director. Additional policies related to lunch breaks, such as those that currently exist (e.g., the City lunch policies dated September 18, 1991 and dated February 18, 1992) and/or as may be amended or created from time to time, shall be applicable to lunch breaks and/or records related to lunch breaks, provided that such policies are not inconsistent with this Section.

SECTION 10: This Article is intended to be construed only as a basis for calculation of overtime and shall not be construed as a guarantee of hours of work per day or per week other than Section 5.

SECTION 11: The parties agree that standby compensation shall be paid and administered pursuant to the following terms:

- (1) Every employee assigned to standby status by the City will be given an additional flat rate of \$20.00 daily for the regular work day of that employee. The standby rate for non-work days will be a flat rate of \$25.00 daily. Employees assigned to "stand-by" status on a designated Holiday (under Article 12, Section 1), will be entitled to the "weekend"/non-work day stand-by pay rate.
- (2) An employee who has been paid "standby pay" will be entitled to keep that stand-by pay even if the employee is actually called out during the standby assignment.
- (3) Every employee on standby status, when called, will attempt to contact their supervisor telephonically within fifteen (15) minutes.
- (4) Every employee on standby status must report when requested to the work site. The employee will attempt to arrive at the work site within 15-20 minutes (or sooner) after being notified to report. The employee must, in all cases, report to the work site within 30 minutes after being notified to report. If an employee encounters an emergency which renders him/her incapable of responding within the required time limits, she/he will immediately notify their supervisor (or designee).
- (5) The City will allocate to each employee assigned to standby status a take home vehicle during the standby assignment.
- (6) If an employee assigned to standby status fails to report to work within the stated guidelines when summoned, that employee shall:
 - A. Forfeit any entitlement to standby pay for that week; and
 - B. May be subject to possible disciplinary action, depending on the reason/excuse given by the employee.

- (7) The City will assign employees to the standby status pursuant to department needs.
- (8) The City will compensate each employee who has performed standby status on the City's biweekly payroll. This will only be done after the department has electronically submitted the supporting information to the Finance and Administrative Services Department.
- (9) Except as provided in this section, any employee on leave, paid or unpaid, will not be in standby status and not eligible for compensation. An employee who is assigned stand-by status for a week or more, and who takes approved paid leave (except sick leave) on a day during the period of assigned standby status, and who certifies that he/she will remain available to take calls after the end of his/her regular shift on the day that the approved paid leave is used, will remain eligible for standby pay, provided the employee remains assigned to standby status and subject to paragraph (6) of this Section. An employee on standby status who calls in sick shall forfeit the standby pay and will not be called out for that day.

<u>SECTION 12:</u> Preplanned Eligible Overtime Inspections. An employee who is scheduled to conduct an "Eligible Overtime Inspection" as provided in the City of Sunrise Ordinance No. 389-09-A and City of Sunrise Ordinance No. 144-09-A, outside the employee's regular work schedule shall be paid a minimum of two (2) hours of pay at the employee's time and one-half (1 and 1/2) rate of pay.

SECTION 13: Compensation During the Suspension of Non-Essential Services and Operations Due to Unusual or Extenuating Circumstances. This Section addresses compensation issues in certain situations when the City suspends non-essential services and operations and non-essential City employees (as determined by the City) are released from work during normal business hours (Monday through Friday 9:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.) due to unusual or extenuating circumstances. Furthermore, unless otherwise defined by the specific provisions of this *Agreement* the pay procedures defined in this Section shall apply.

(1) Except as provided in section (1)(d), below, upon the effective date and time that the City Manager or designee, such as the Human Resources Director,

suspends/closes all or most of the City's normal operations and releases non-essential employees (as determined by the City) from work due to unusual or extenuating circumstances, the following pay procedure shall be utilized until the effective date and time that some or all of the City's normal operations are resumed:

- (a) All full-time bargaining unit employees who are instructed to not report to work or who are released from work will be paid their regular wages for all hours not worked during their regular work schedule.
- (b) All full-time bargaining unit employees who are required to work their regularly scheduled work hours, shall be paid their regular hourly wages for any hours(s) worked during this period. Additionally, such employees will be credited with one (1) hour of annual leave for each regular hour worked to a maximum of eight (8) hours per day.
- (c) All full-time bargaining unit employees shall be paid overtime pursuant to the applicable terms of this *Agreement*.
- (d) The additional annual leave contemplated in this Section shall not be credited to any employee in cases where non-essential employees are released from regular duties for less than eight (8) hours, which fall within normal business hours (Monday through Friday 9:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.).
- (e) The extra compensation noted in this Section shall not apply to any temporary, part-time or seasonal employee. Thus, any temporary, part-time or seasonal employee who does not work will not receive any compensation for this time period, and any temporary, part-time or seasonal employee who works will receive only their regular rate of pay for any hours actually worked during this time period (unless such employee actually works more than 40 hours in a week, in which case the employee may be paid the applicable overtime rate of pay).
- (2) Any employee who is on pre-approved leave or sick leave during all or any portion of the unusual or extenuating circumstances, will not be entitled to

- any additional compensation for such days, and shall not be permitted to exchange such leave for any other type of leave. An employee on preapproved leave shall not be able to withdraw his/her leave request unless such request to withdraw an approved leave request is approved by a department director and the Human Resources Director.
- (3) If an essential employee has been approved for annual leave and/or floating holiday and that annual leave and/or floating holiday was cancelled by the City due to an unusual or extenuating circumstance covered by this Section, the affected employee will not lose any such cancelled annual leave that is above the carry-over cap for annual leave hours as set forth in Article 11, Section 3 of this *Agreement*, or any such floating holiday that would otherwise be forfeited as set forth in Article 12, Section 2 of this *Agreement*. Instead, the annual leave and/or floating holiday may be carried over for use before the end of the next payroll fiscal year.
- (4) The City reserves the right to consider unique pay situations as they arise throughout the period of any such unusual or extenuating circumstances. In situations deemed appropriate by the Human Resources Director, adjustments to the pay procedure in this Section may be made. Questions of interpretation and application of this Section shall be made in the sole and exclusive discretion of the Human Resources Director.
- (5) Any employee who fails to stay at work or who fails to report to work as directed during the period of any such unusual or extenuating circumstances shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

SECTION 14: The parties agree that due to the changes that have been made or may be made as part of the City's new automated payroll and Human Resources programs, many if not all of the forms and other paper records (such as time cards) that are referenced in this Agreement may be changed or ended when they are found to be unnecessary, outdated and/or obsolete.

WORK IN OTHER JOB CLASSIFICATIONS

SECTION 1: Each employee covered under this *Agreement*, except as provided below, shall work only within his or her regular job classification. However, in the event of temporary vacancies or absences in either a lower or higher job classification, the City may temporarily assign an employee to a lower or higher job classification subject to the following provisions:

- (a) An employee temporarily assigned to a lower paying job classification shall be compensated at the rate of pay received in his or her regular job classification. No person in a lower job classification may perform the function of a higher classification where a person in that higher classification is available and not working in his or her job classification.
- (b) An employee temporarily assigned to a higher paying job classification for a period in excess of twenty-one (21) consecutive calendar days will receive a supplemental pay increase of five percent (5%) of the employee's base rate of pay provided that the pay rate does not exceed the maximum of the salary range for the higher position for all hours worked in that job classification in excess of the aforementioned twenty-one (21) consecutive calendar days. If the same employee is re-assigned to the same higher job classification within twelve (12) months after having stopped a prior assignment (for which a waiting period was completed) in that same higher job classification, then the twenty-one (21) day waiting period will be waived for the out of class pay. If an employee who is receiving higher out of classification pay under this Section uses any type of accrued leave during the time he/she is assigned to the higher job classification, that employee will be paid at his/her regular pay rate (i.e., not at the out of class pay rate) for the accrued leave.
- (c) If an employee who sustains an off-the-job illness or injury requests to be temporarily assigned to a lower job classification because of light duty, and if the City approves the light duty work, then the employee will be paid at the

commensurate salary rate of that lower classification immediately upon being placed in the lower classification.

ANNUAL LEAVE

SECTION 1: Employees shall accrue annual leave credits based on continuous service with the City according to the following schedule:

Completed Months of Service	Hours of Annual Leave
Up to and including first 60 months	96 hours per year
Greater than 60 months through 120 months	136 hours per year
Greater than 120 months through 204 months	176 hours per year
Greater than 204 months	216 hours per year

SECTION 2: Annual leave pay will be computed on the employee's current straight-time rate of pay.

SECTION 3: Annual leave may be taken as it is earned. However, employees in their initial probationary period may not utilize annual leave until after completion of ninety (90) calendar days of full-time City employment. A trainee would be eligible to use annual leave after the completion of ninety (90) calendar days of employment with the City as a full-time employee. A carry-over of annual leave is permitted, not to exceed two hundred ninety (290) hours, except as provided below. Accrued leave in excess of two hundred ninety (290) hours as of September 29, 2024; September 28, 2025; and September 27, 2026, will be forfeited. However, where an employee makes a timely request to utilize annual leave time which is denied by the City, and where the City's denial of annual leave usage results in an employee exceeding the two hundred ninety (290) hours' cap, subject to the approval of the Human Resources Director and the department director, the City may give the employee an additional period of time (up to ninety (90) calendar days) within which to utilize the excess annual leave hours. Such excess annual leave will not be forfeited if the City, in its discretion, determines that the employee made repeated good faith efforts to utilize said leave prior to the close of the additional period but those requests were denied for manpower reasons.

SECTION 4: Each department director will establish a method or procedure for the selection of annual leave each year. The department director shall make every effort to meet the desires of the employees consistent with the requirement of its operation and shall give preference to the most senior employees' initial annual leave request.

SECTION 5: Annual leave approval will be made by the department director and is subject to the operational needs of the department. An employee requesting approval for annual leave must submit an electronic Leave Request to the department director or designee (through their appropriate supervisor) as much in advance of the requested leave date as is possible. Requests for annual leave must be submitted (and approved), at a minimum, on the business day before the requested leave date. In cases of emergency, an employee may request that the department director approve annual leave without advance notice. If a department director approves the requested annual leave, proof of the emergency may be required. However, employees cannot use emergency annual leave on more than six (6) occasions in a fiscal year.

SECTION 6: When a paid holiday falls within an employee's annual leave period, the employee shall not be charged annual leave for that holiday.

SECTION 7: Upon separation from employment with the City of Sunrise, employees will be paid the current base rate of pay for all accrued annual leave, provided that the employee has satisfactorily completed their probationary period.

SECTION 8: The minimum period of absence to be charged to annual leave shall be fifteen (15) minutes increments.

SECTION 9: Any employee who wants to leave City employment in "good standing" must deliver to his or her department director, at least two weeks before his/her last work day, a written resignation, stating the date the resignation will become effective. Failure to comply with this procedure may be considered cause for denying the employees' future employment by the City. In addition, employees who fail to provide the required written resignation notice at least two (2) weeks before their last work day will automatically forfeit the value of two (2) weeks (eighty (80) hours) from any accrued sick or annual leave, unless the circumstances are deemed to be an emergency by the department director and the Human Resources Director, in their sole discretion.

SECTION 10: Subject to the approval of the department director and the Human Resources Director, *e*mployees may donate annual leave (on a converted hourly value basis to reflect the rate difference, if any, between the employees) to any City employee who is in need of "extra time off" due to a serious illness or injury of the employee, or the employee's spouse, child or parent.

SECTION 11: The City and the Union agree to participate in a management committee, which will include representation from each bargaining unit, to develop a uniform Citywide leave donation program.

SECTION 12: The City agrees to create a one-time per year opportunity to receive a non-pensionable cash payment up to forty (40) hours of annual leave, provided that the cash payment does not cause the employee's accrued annual leave bank to go below eighty (80) hours as of the close of the 1st pay-period that ends before July 15th of each year. In order to elect this cash payment, the employee must submit a written request to Human Resources no later than the due date established by the City and indicated on a City-issued annual leave cash out form, and payments will be made no later than the last pay period in August of that year.

SECTION 13: During December of 2024 and again in December of 2025 there shall be an opportunity to sell-back up to an additional forty (40) hours of accrued annual leave in each of those years provided these one-time non-pensionable cash payments do not cause the employee's accrued annual leave bank to go below eighty (80) hours as of the close of the 1st pay period that ends before November 15, 2024 and November 15, 2025. In order to elect this cash payment, the eligible employee must submit a written request to Human Resources no later than December 1st in 2024 and December 1st in 2025, and payments will be made no later than the last pay period in December of 2024 and December of 2025. This benefit expires/sunsets in December of 2025.

HOLIDAYS

SECTION 1: Subject to restrictions contained herein, the following legal holidays will be observed with the employee receiving compensation at his or her regular rate of pay:

New Year's Day Martin Luther King Day Memorial Day Fourth of July Labor Day Veteran's Day Thanksgiving Day Friday after Thanksgiving Christmas Day

SECTION 2: Employees covered by this *Agreement* will be entitled to utilize five (5) Floating Holidays each fiscal year. The holidays may be observed on any regularly scheduled work day that is mutually convenient to the employee and his or her supervisor.

Requests for use of a Floating Holiday must be received (and approved) by the City, at a minimum, on the business day before the requested leave date. The holidays must be taken within the payroll fiscal year in which they are accrued or they will be forfeited (i.e., they cannot be accumulated from year to year). Only those employees who have worked full-time for twenty-six (26) continuous weeks of City service are eligible.

SECTION 3: For any Department scheduled on a seven-day operation, the holiday shall be the actual day the holiday falls on. For other employees, where a holiday falls on the weekend, the employee shall receive, to replace that holiday, the Monday following the weekend holiday or the last working day prior to the holiday. Where a holiday falls on an employee's normal day off, the employee shall receive eight (8) hours of annual leave credited to the employee's annual leave accruals. When an employee is required to work a full or partial day on a designated holiday, in addition to his or her regular pay for the actual hours worked, he or she shall receive eight (8) hours of holiday pay at the employee's regular rate of pay. To be eligible for holiday pay, an employee must be in pay status for a full day on his or her assigned work days that immediately proceed and immediately follow the day on which the holiday is observed. For the purpose of this section, an employee on sick leave will not be considered to be "in pay status" unless the employee, immediately upon returning to work, produces a doctor's

note for the period of sick leave. However, the Human Resources Director may, under extenuating circumstances and upon recommendation of the department director, make an exception to the rule that an employee on sick leave must produce a doctor's note to be eligible for holiday pay.

SICK LEAVE

SECTION 1: Beginning on the first day of employment, employees shall earn sick leave at the rate of 1.84 hours per week worked (including while on annual leave, sick leave and other authorized paid leave). For employees who work the full year, this is 96 hours.

SECTION 2: There is no waiting period for an employee to utilize sick leave.

SECTION 3: An employee may accumulate unlimited days of earned sick leave for legitimate sick leave usage purposes. Sick leave will not be considered as a right which an employee may use at his or her discretion, but rather as a privilege which shall be allowed upon proper notification to the employee's department director or designee.

SECTION 4: For the purposes of sick leave payoff upon "separation" from employment:

- (1) Employees hired on or before October 1, 1985 will be paid for 100% of their accumulated sick leave if they retire or separate in good standing, provided they were employed full-time by the City for ten (10) years or more.
- (2) For employees hired after October 1, 1985, they will be paid for one-half (1/2) of their accumulated sick leave hours upon retirement and one quarter (1/4) of their accumulated sick leave upon resignation. The estate/beneficiary of any employee who dies while actively employed on a full-time basis for at least five full years before the employee's death, will be paid the value of fifty percent (50%) of the employee's accrued sick leave. However, employees fired for just cause will forfeit all accrued leave. The payoff amount will be calculated on the basis of the employee's regular rate of pay at the time of "separation".

SECTION 5: Except as provided in this Section or in Article 36, Section 4, sick leave is for the illness of an employee and is to be used for no other purpose. Accrued sick leave shall be shown on the employee's pay stub. A bargaining unit employee who is a parent with a child, age 12 or under, may use up to two incidents of sick leave, per

fiscal year, to care for that child, if the child has a non-FMLA qualifying illness. Use of sick leave under this Section shall be counted against the employee under the "Perfect Attendance" bonus in Section 8. For purposes of this section, an "incident" of sick leave usage can be an hour, or up to a full day provided that the employee is needed to care for his/her qualifying child.

SECTION 6: A department director may require an employee to produce a doctor's note to substantiate the use of more than three (3) consecutive days of sick leave. With the approval of the Human Resources Director, and with prior notice to the employee by the Human Resources Director, a doctor's note may be required to substantiate the use of any sick leave. All employees returning to work after medically certified sick leave must furnish a doctor's note certifying that the employee is medically fit to return to work. Employees who have been on an extended leave (e.g., ten (10) or more working days) must provide the doctor's note at least one (1) business day in advance of the expected date of return, unless the Human Resources Director (or designee), in his/her sole discretion, reduces or waives this requirement.

SECTION 7: A department director, with the approval of the Human Resources Director, may require an employee to have a physical (including psychological) examination at any time. If so, the cost shall be borne by the City. The doctor shall be chosen by the employer. An employee out sick shall call in at least thirty (30) minutes before the scheduled shift is to begin to advise the City of same, and indicate, if able to do so, the length of absence expected. This call-in procedure shall be followed for each day that the employee is unable to work, unless prior approval is given to the employee by the employee's department director or designee. Failure to call by the appointed time could result in loss of pay or other disciplinary action.

SECTION 8: Full-time bargaining unit employees who do not use sick leave, do not use any unpaid leave, do not use more than one (1) incident of approved emergency annual leave, and do not serve a disciplinary suspension for a six (6) month period (October 1st to March 31st or April 1st to September 30th) will have their annual leave account increased by ten (10) hours. If the employee does not use sick leave, does not use any unpaid leave, does not use more than one (1) incident of approved emergency annual leave, and does not serve a disciplinary suspension for consecutive six (6) month

periods after the initial six (6) month period, the employee's annual leave account will be increased by fourteen (14) hours.

The sick leave use for a doctor or dentist appointment for routine preventive purposes and approved one (1) or more weeks in advance will be deducted from an employee's sick leave accruals and will not count against an employee for the purposes of Section 8. However, sick leave use for preventive medical treatment under this paragraph is limited to two (2) such incidents per fiscal year, and that each of those two (2) single incidents may not be in excess of four (4) hours.

SECTION 9: An employee shall not pretend illness or injury. If an employee has requested to use accrued leave, and the leave was not approved, but the employee calls in sick for some or all of the same period of time, the employee must provide a doctor's note to excuse the time missed, and failure to provide the doctor's note will result in a no pay status for the time missed, and such failure may also be the basis for disciplinary action. In addition, if an employee becomes ill during the course of a work day, the employee must advise his/her supervisor or Department Director before the employee leaves work.

SECTION 10: Physician's recommendation for work on a "limited/light duty" basis will be considered individually on the following basis:

- (a) Suitable work must be available as determined by the Department Director;
- (b) Approval by the Risk Manager and the Human Resources Director;
- (c) The employee must work on a full-time basis. Part-time limited/light duty will not be considered appropriate as a work authorization for full-time positions;
- (d) The physician recommending work on a limited/light duty status must provide reasonable assurance that the condition will not extend beyond thirty (30) calendar days. Extension of limited/light duty beyond thirty (30) calendar days must be approved by the Risk Manager and Human Resources Director.

SECTION 11: Any employee who has provided a notice of resignation or retirement cannot use accrued sick leave for paid time-off in the two (2) week period prior to the resignation/retirement date unless the employee provides a doctor's note from a

doctor who treated the employee on the day that the employee seeks to be paid from accrued sick leave (or before the employee seeks to use accrued sick leave). If no doctor's note is provided, then the time that the employee is out of work will be charged to annual leave or no pay status.

SICK LEAVE CONVERSION

SECTION 1: On September 29, 2024; September 28, 2025; and September 27, 2026, employees may convert (a maximum of) the unused portion of the first one-half (½) of their annual sick leave accrual into annual leave. Conversion will be subject to the following:

- (a) On the conversion dates noted above, the employee must already have a minimum of ninety-six (96) unused sick leave hours in addition to those hours he or she wishes to convert; and
- (b) Conversions must be in one (1) hour increments; and
- (c) Sick leave hours converted into annual leave hours will be subject to the provisions of Article 11; and
- (d) In order to elect this Sick Leave Conversion option, the employee must submit a written request on the appropriate City form to the Human Resources Department. The City form shall note the number of hours the employee is eligible to convert, and the employee must return that signed form to the Human Resources Department no later than the return/due date that will be noted on that form.

SENIORITY

SECTION 1: Seniority shall be defined as the total amount of continuous service with the City within the unit. Seniority shall be City-wide and shall date from the employee's most recent day of hire in the unit.

SECTION 2: Employees shall lose their seniority as the result of the following:

- (a) Termination;
- (b) Retirement;
- (c) Resignation;
- (d) Layoff exceeding one (1) year;
- (e) Failure to respond to the notice of recall within ten (10) days of receipt of the recall notice, which recall notice shall be by Certified Mail with a copy to the Union.

LAYOFF AND RECALL

SECTION 1: In the event that it is necessary to reduce the work force, all layoffs shall be according to seniority, provided the employee retained must be immediately qualified to perform the work necessary to be accomplished. Any employee affected by any reduction in force shall have the right to displace any employee with less seniority in any equal or lower rated classification covered by this *Agreement*, provided the employee is qualified to perform the necessary services to be performed in that classification.

SECTION 2: When an employee elects to take a lower rated classification pursuant to the provisions of this Article, or when an employee is demoted, whether voluntary or involuntary, his or her continuous city service shall be the basis for their salary in the new classification including any salary increase that he or she would have received for the new classification. However, at no time will the employee be compensated higher than the maximum step within the pay range for the new classification.

SECTION 3: All laid-off employees shall have the first rights of recall, according to seniority, up to twelve (12) months after the layoff occurs. An employee shall receive at least two (2) weeks' notice of layoffs; or, in lieu of notice, two (2) weeks' compensation at the employee's regular rate of pay.

SECTION 4: The Union shall be furnished copies of all layoffs at the same time as the laid off employee received his or her notice of layoff.

SECTION 5: In the event an employee is recalled to work after layoff and refuses to accept the position, the employer's obligation to recall that employee shall cease.

SECTION 6: During the period of layoff, the employee's accrued seniority shall be retained and when reemployed, the employee shall resume the accumulation of seniority from the first day of reemployment with the City; and for the purposes of seniority, a layoff shall not be considered a break in service. In addition, an employee who was employed under the Tier 1 benefits of the pension plan at the time of a layoff who leaves his/her employee contributions in the pension plan during the period of that layoff shall be

returned to the Tier 1 benefits of the pension plan provided the employee is recalled to full time work within the twelve (12) month recall period.
amo work warm and twolve (12) mentar recail policie.

BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

SECTION 1: Any employee who suffers the death of an immediate family member shall be granted bereavement leave of three (3) working days, for in-state funerals and five (5) working days for out-of-state funerals. This leave shall be with full pay and shall not be deducted from the employee's annual leave or sick leave. For purposes of this paragraph, an immediate family member shall consist of the employee's mother, father, sister, brother, spouse, son, daughter, or grandparents, aunt, uncle, mother-in-law, father-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, stepchildren, stepparents, grandchildren, spouses' grandparents, a domestic partner registered with Broward County, Miami-Dade County or Palm Beach County, or other relative domiciled in the employee's home who are the employee's dependents.

SECTION 2: The City reserves the right to require documentation supporting all approval of bereavement leave after the employee returns to work. Acceptable documentation will include a copy of the death certificate, an obituary from a newspaper that has the employee's name and specifically describes the "immediate family" relationship between the deceased and the employee (must be original, with the name of the newspaper and date, not a photocopy), a letter from a funeral director provided the letter is on the funeral home's letterhead and it specifically notes the employee's name and family relationship to the deceased, or other similar original documentation deemed acceptable by the City. The employee must also electronically submit a City bereavement leave request certifying that such leave meets the requirements of this Article.

UNION DEDUCTIONS

<u>SECTION 1:</u> Union deductions shall be made in accordance with forms provided by the Union and executed and authorized by the employee authorizing said deductions. There shall be no charge made by the City for these deductions. The exact amount of monies to be deducted for each employee shall be provided by the Union to the City. Any changes in the amounts to be deducted shall be given to the City thirty (30) days in advance. These monies shall be transmitted to the Union within thirty (30) days after the monthly deductions.

<u>SECTION 2:</u> The Union shall indemnify the City and hold the City harmless against any and all suits, claims, demands and liabilities which arise out of or by reason of any action taken by the City to comply or attempt to comply with the provisions of this Article.

<u>SECTION 3:</u> The assessment, authorization and direction shall be revocable at any time upon thirty (30) days written notification to the City and to the Union.

SECTION 1: The City and the Union agree that Sections 1-3, above, have been nullified by the passage of Chapter 2023-35 Laws of Florida, Senate Bill 256 (SB 256), which became law on July 1, 2023, and modified the Public Employees Relations Act to statutorily prohibit the City from collecting union dues via salary deduction from civilian bargaining unit members. Accordingly, Sections 1-3 of this Article shall remain stricken through until a definitive and controlling court ruling, and/or further specific guidance from PERC related to this new law, renders or declares the dues deductions mandates imposed under SB 256 to be invalid.

SECTION 2: The Union shall provide the City's Human Resources Director with an updated list of current dues paying members every three (3) months, beginning the first month that occurs after this 2023-2026 Agreement has been ratified.

POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

SECTION 1: One (1) published set of policies and procedures shall be available in the departments, and one (1) set of policies and procedures shall be furnished to the Union. The City shall not cause to be established any policy or procedure which shall be in conflict with this *Agreement*, and if any presently exist, the terms and conditions of this *Agreement* shall supersede and control.

UNION BUSINESS

SECTION 1: The Union agrees that there shall be no Union activity on City time, except that which is herein provided.

SECTION 2: The Union agrees that there shall be no solicitation of City employees for membership in the Union; signing up of members, collection of initiation fees, dues or assessments, meetings, distribution of Union literature on City time and during the working hours of City employees; provided, however, that this Section shall not be construed to prohibit the distribution of literature, with the consent of the City (which shall not be arbitrarily or unreasonably withheld), during the employees' lunch period or in those areas which are not specifically devoted to the performance of the employees' assigned duties.

The City agrees that this Section shall not be construed to prohibit casual or personal conversation between City employees about the Union and its activities; provided that this shall not be construed as permitting employees to quit work or delay their work for the purpose of such conversation or otherwise.

SECTION 3: The City agrees that a duly designated officer or representative of the Union shall be permitted, during the employees' lunch period, to enter upon the City's premises and in those areas which are not devoted to the performance of the employees' duties, for the limited purpose of conferring and consulting with members of the Union who are City employees; provided, however, that such officer or representative of the Union shall, on arrival at the City department or premises, report to the department director or supervisor in charge.

The Union agrees that all such visits by its officers or representatives shall not cause any work stoppage, work disruption or interfere in any manner with the City's business or departmental operations.

SECTION 4: The City shall provide the Union with reasonable space and access to departmental bulletin boards in those departments where members of the Union are employed. All notices or bulletins of the Union that are to be posted must be submitted to the Human Resources Director, for approval prior to posting with a copy for the City.

There shall be no other general distribution or posting by employees of pamphlets, advertising or political matter, notices, or any kind of literature upon City property other than as herein provided.

The bulletin boards, authorized by the City for use by the Union, may be used by the Union, under the terms of this Article, only for the purpose of posting the following notices and announcements:

- a) Notices of SGEU meetings and minutes of meetings;
- b) Notices of SGEU elections;
- c) Notices of SGEU appointments to office;
- d) Notices of SGEU recreational, social affairs and benefits.

Approval of the above-enumerated notices shall be granted by the Human Resources Director unless the material violates the provisions of this *Agreement*.

SECTION 5: The City agrees to recognize the on-site Union representatives from different departments as selected by the Union. The names of the said on-site Union representatives shall be furnished to the City by the Union. In the event of a change in the designated on-site Union representatives, the City will be notified forthwith.

SECTION 6: Union Time Pool:

- (a) The City shall make available eighty (80) hours per fiscal year as Union Time Pool leave that employees holding the Union elected positions of President, Vice President, Treasurer and Secretary may use, as prescribed in this Agreement, to attend local and state SGEU meetings, SGEU conferences and/or Florida legislative sessions.
- (b) The Union President shall provide written notice to the City via the Human Resources Director of the employees holding these four (4) elected positions to confirm the four (4) employees who may be eligible to use this Union Time Pool leave.
- (c) At the end of each fiscal year, unused Union Time Pool leave hours may be rolled over for use during the next fiscal year, provided the amount of hours in the Union Time Pool shall never exceed one hundred twenty (120) hours. Any hours over this one hundred twenty (120) hour cap shall be forfeited.
- (d) Use of Union Time Pool leave shall be subject to the following:

- A written request to use Union Time Pool leave shall be submitted to the Department Director and the Human Resources Director (or designees) at least seventy-two (72) hours in advance of the requested time off; and
- 2. Sufficient staffing must be available to cover existing scheduled assignments and no overtime cost shall result if the leave request is approved. The determination as to whether sufficient staffing is available as well as whether overtime would result will be made by the Department Director (or a designee) in his/her sole and exclusive discretion, and
- 3. Leave to attend any SGEU meeting/conference will be limited to a maximum of two (2) persons in any one instance and shall not to exceed eight (8) hours per person; and
- 4. The City retains the right to restrict the use of this leave when in the opinion of the City, an unusual and/or emergency condition exists or is imminent and that such time off from work assignments could create a danger to public safety.

INSURANCE

SECTION 1: Coverage for full-time employees under the City's Group Health Insurance Plan is made available on the first of the month following thirty (30) days of employment, provided that the employee completes and returns the enrollment application within thirty (30) days of employment. The City's contribution toward employee coverage for full-time employees enrolled under the City's Group Health Insurance Plan will be one-hundred percent (100%) of the cost of employee only coverage and the City will contribute two-thirds (2/3) of the cost of dependent coverage for full-time employees enrolled under the City's Group Health Insurance Plan. But for any employee who selects any plan other than an HMO, the City will contribute only the same dollar amount that it contributes towards the costs of the HMO plans, for the single/employee coverage and dependent coverage for that/those alternative plan(s). The employee agrees to a payroll deduction for such coverage unless terminated in writing to the City. The City will not contribute toward the cost of any optional benefits offered to employees. The City may change insurance carriers and/or the scope and level of benefits at its discretion. If the scope or level of benefits is materially reduced, the Union may request postimplementation impact bargaining.

SECTION 2: During the term of this *Agreement*, the City will provide \$30,000.00 basic life and \$10,000.00 accidental death & dismemberment insurance to full-time employees. Coverage is made available on the first of the month following thirty (30) days of employment, provided that the employee completes and returns the enrollment application within thirty (30) days of employment.

SECTION 3: The City agrees that, during the term of this *Agreement*, it will reimburse bargaining unit employees up to \$200.00 for prescription eyeglasses which are broken on the job and not as a result of employee negligence. No employee will receive this reimbursement more than once each year. If a disagreement arises as to whether eyeglasses were broken on the job or were the result of employee negligence, the Human Resources Director's

decision in this regard is not appealable and is not subject to the grievance/arbitration procedure. However, the City's decision in this regard shall not be arbitrary or capricious.

SECTION 4: In the event that the City's Group Health Insurance plan is provided by two (2) or more companies, or if the City offers multiple plans through a single company which establishes separate rates for the plans, the City may, in its discretion, establish a uniform rate which would then be paid for as provided in Section 1 above.

The City agrees to maintain a retiree health insurance subsidy, **SECTION 5:** as set forth in this section. Effective on March 24, 2008, (the date that the 2007-2008 Agreement was ratified by both parties), eligible employees who retire and separate employment (after DROP participation, if applicable) after that date (i.e., both the employee's retirement date and separation date after DROP must occur on or after March 24, 2008, to qualify for this benefit) will be paid a monthly subsidy of \$350.00, which shall continue for the life of the eligible retiree. Subsidy payments will commence at the same time the member separates employment and immediately begins to receive normal or early retirement benefits (i.e., no subsidy payments will begin until after an eligible bargaining unit member separates employment after DROP, if applicable), and will continue for the life of the eligible retiree. The prior levels of this monthly subsidy will be maintained for eligible employees/retirees who qualified for each of those benefits by entering retirement before March 24, 2008 (the ratification date of the 2007-2008 Agreement). For historical reference, those prior monthly subsidy levels and eligibility dates were as follows:

Retired on or After:	Retiree Health Subsidy Benefit
October 1, 1999	\$200.00 per month until age 65
February 27, 2003	\$200.00 per month until age 65, and then \$150.00 per month for the eligible retiree's life
October 1, 2006	\$250.00 per month for the eligible retiree's life

SECTION 6: The City agrees that, on a case-by-case basis, it reserves the right to consult with the Union on matters pertaining to health insurance. Up to three (3) Union representatives may attend such meetings with the City. Any resulting discussions will be advisory only and will not be binding on the City.

UNIFORMS

SECTION 1: The City agrees to continue its uniform rental and uniform maintenance policy for "blue collar" employees during the term of this *Agreement*. The City will provide, upon written request from eligible employees, cotton shirts (as an option) as part of "blue collar" uniforms during the term of this Agreement.

SECTION 2: Public Service Aides will be provided the following uniform items:

- A. Five (5) shirts
- B. Five (5) trousers
- C. One (1) uniform jacket
- D. One (1) raincoat
- E. One (1) shirt badge
- F. One (1) I.D. Card

SECTION 3: All full-time Public Service Aides, ID Technicians, Records Supervisors, Records Specialists and Background Investigators who are required to wear a City-issued uniform shall receive an annual cleaning allowance of one-hundred fifty dollars (\$150), which will be paid with the first paycheck in December of each year.

SECTION 4: In the event that the Police Department adds an additional budgeted full-time classification represented by this bargaining unit that the Police Chief requires to wear a City-issued uniform, then the Human Resources Director may authorize the issuance of the annual cleaning allowance to employees in that new Police Department classification. No employee will be eligible for this annual cleaning allowance payment until the December that falls after the employee has completed his/her initial probationary period of employment in a classification/position entitled to this annual allowance.

WAGES

SECTION 1:

- (1) <u>COLA for Fiscal Year 2023-2024</u>: Effective retroactive to the start of the first full pay period on or after October 1, 2023, the value of each step of the salary range for all employees in the bargaining unit will be increased by three percent (3%). In addition, all eligible bargaining unit employees shall also receive a one-time, lump-sum, non-pensionable payment (which will not be added to the base rate of pay), valued at 1% of the employee's respective base rate of pay as of October 4, 2023, after the retroactive 3% across-the-board wage increase has been applied.
- (2) <u>COLA for Fiscal Year 2024-2025</u>: Effective at the start of the first full pay period on or after October 1, 2024, the value of each step of the salary range for all employees in the bargaining unit will be increased by three percent (3%). In addition, all eligible bargaining unit employees shall also receive a one-time, lump-sum, non-pensionable payment (which will not be added to the base rate of pay), valued at 1% of the employee's respective base rate of pay as of October 14, 2024, after the 3% across-the-board wage increase has been applied.
- (3) <u>COLA for Fiscal Year 2025-2026</u>: Effective at the start of the first full pay period on or after October 1, 2025, the value of each step of the salary range for all employees in the bargaining unit will be increased by three percent (3%). In addition, all eligible bargaining unit employees shall also receive a one-time, lump-sum, non-pensionable payment (which will not be added to the base rate of pay), valued at 1% of the employee's respective base rate of pay as of October 13, 2025, after the 3% across-the-board wage increase has been applied.
- (4) Only employees who are employed in a position within the bargaining unit on the date of the ratification of this 2023-2026 *Agreement* by the City Commission will be eligible to receive these increases, and the parties also

agree that any retro-active pay increases provided in this *Agreement* shall not be used to recalculate any pension benefits for any employee who has retired, including entry into DROP, before the date this *Agreement* is ratified by both parties.

SECTION 2: The City will continue the existing merit plan for the duration of this *Agreement* whereby employees will be entitled to move one (1) step, two and one-half percent (2.5%), on the pay plan based upon a satisfactory written performance evaluation. Employees will be eligible for the aforesaid merit increase on their pay anniversary date. For the effective date of a merit increase: (1) If the employee's pay anniversary date falls in the first week of a pay period, the effective date of the merit increase shall be the beginning of that pay period; and (2) If the employee's pay anniversary date falls in the second week of the pay period, the effective date of the merit increase shall be the beginning of the following pay period. In no event will any employee advance higher than the maximum step within the salary range. Employees who reach the maximum step within their salary range will be entitled to advance only when negotiated across-the-board raises, if any, raise the "value" of the highest step.

SECTION 3: A satisfactory evaluation, as referred to above, is one where an employee is rated satisfactory or better in all categories. In the event an employee receives a "needs improvement", that employee will receive a deferred evaluation and, if all categories are brought up to the satisfactory level (or better), the employee will receive a prospective merit increase only. A single deferment will not cause an adjustment to an employee's anniversary date.

SECTION 4: The following program related to employee performance evaluations will continue during this Agreement:

A) Except as provided in this Section, any employee who is eligible for a merit raise, but who has not been issued a performance evaluation within forty-five (45) days of his/her anniversary date, may send written notice to their Department Director with a copy to the Human Resources Director advising of the over-due evaluation.

- B) The Department shall have thirty (30) days from the date the written notice is received by the Department Director to complete the employee's evaluation.
- C) Absent a mutually agreed written extension of the 30-day period, if the evaluation is not completed by the end of that 30-day period, the evaluation will be presumed to be satisfactory and the employee shall, if eligible, be granted a merit increase.
- D) The terms of this program shall not apply to any employee whose evaluation is overdue if there was any disciplinary action issued to the employee which arose out of the employee's conduct during the evaluation period and which has been appealed via the grievance procedure, or because there is any pending investigation of any type regarding the employee's conduct.
- E) The parties agree to work together to revise the current performance evaluation process and forms memorialized in Article 23, Sections 2, 3, and 4, above, and if the parties are able to reach agreement on mutually acceptable changes that may alter the current terms in those Sections during the term of the 2020-2023 Agreement, the parties agree to memorialize those agreed changes in a Letter of Understanding that may be executed and implemented without the need for ratification votes by the Union and City.

SECTION 5: SPECIAL PAY PROVISIONS

(a) **Leadworker**

The department director may recommend to the Human Resources Director that a permanent employee be designated as a Leadworker if the following conditions exist:

<u>Definition:</u> A Leadworker is assigned responsibility by the appointing authority to supervise one or more employees who are ordinarily classified the same as the Leadworker. Leadworkers perform their tasks under the direction of a supervisor of a higher level. Supervisors usually cannot be

present to give constant supervision to the work because of duties and assignments which take them to other areas. Leadworker designations may also be authorized by the Human Resources Director, for certain positions where extraordinary duties and responsibilities are required. An employee designated as a Leadworker will receive a supplemental pay incentive of five percent (5%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay. A Leadworker pay increase does not affect the employee's anniversary date. Denial of Leadworker status is not grievable.

Promotion of a Leadworker: A bargaining unit employee who has been assigned Leadworker status/pay under this Section for a continuous period of at least twelve (12) uninterrupted months, and who is thereafter promoted to a higher level position while still assigned Leadworker status/pay, shall be entitled to a promotional pay increase based upon both the employee's base pay (i.e., for his/ her regularly assigned title/position) and the additional five percent (5%) Leadworker pay (provided that the new pay rate shall not exceed the maximum of the pay range for the promoted position).

(b) <u>Trainee</u>

An employee officially designated as a Trainee (an individual who does not meet the minimum stated requirements on the job announcement) will be compensated at a salary two (2) steps below the minimum rate established for the classification. A Trainee is not eligible for any merit increases. Once an employee meets the minimum stated requirements of the job announcement and satisfactorily completes the training program, then the employee begins the probationary period and goes to the starting pay step for the classification.

(c) <u>Utilities Operators' Dual Certification</u>

Employees assigned to the position of Utilities Operator who obtain and maintain a dual state certification in both Water and Wastewater Treatment shall receive a supplemental payment of two and one-half percent (2.5%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay. This supplemental payment

shall be discontinued if the employee fails to maintain his/her dual state certifications.

(d) Midnight Shift Differential

Full time employees who are regularly assigned to work the midnight shift (defined for purposes of this Section as a regular shift during which the majority of the eligible employee's regularly scheduled hours fall between 12:00 midnight and 8:00 a.m.) shall be paid a differential in the amount of two and one-half percent (2.5%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay for the "midnight" hours the employee actually worked during that shift.

(e) Off-Duty Court Appearances/Public Service Aides

Any full-time Public Service Aide who, while off-duty, is actually required to appear as a witness in a criminal or civil proceeding as a result of his or her employment with the City will be compensated for the actual time spent in court at one and one-half (1-1/2) times their regular rate of pay. Employees will be guaranteed a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at one and one-half (1-1/2) times their regular rate of pay for such off-duty court appearances. All witness fees received for any court appearance(s) will be returned to the City.

(f) Accreditation Pay

Upon ratification of this 2023-2026 Agreement, City will provide Police Service Aides and Police Records Specialists with a flat rate pay supplement of \$50.00 per month, in recognition for the Sunrise Police Department attaining and maintaining Accreditation by the Commission for Florida Law Enforcement Accreditation (CFA). The Accreditation Pay supplement shall remain contingent on the Sunrise Police Department maintaining a law enforcement certification from a certified or national law enforcement accreditation agency, and shall automatically cease or expire on the effective date the Sunrise Police Department loses the accreditation.

LONGEVITY

SECTION 1: Employees will receive additional pay incentives for continuous service with the City in the bargaining unit described in Article 1, Section 1 of the *Agreement*.

SECTION 2: The City and the Union agree that due to changes to payroll automation processes, the City amended the prior practice of treating Longevity as a "Step" in the Pay Plan with the agreement that the value of each Longevity Step incentive pay for employees hired before the ratification date of the 2020-2023 Agreement will continue to include the prior impact of compounding that was created when the incentive was a "Step" in the Pay Plan. As a result, to eliminate any need for manual calculations that have been done to date, effective on the ratification date of the 2020-2023 Agreement, employees in this bargaining unit who were hired before the ratification date of the 2020-2023 Agreement by the City Commission shall continue to be paid the Longevity incentive pay benefits based on the following schedule:

- (a) Bargaining unit employees who have completed ten (10) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive of two and seven-tenths percent (2.7%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay This Longevity incentive will be classified as Longevity Step 1.
- (b) Bargaining unit employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive increase of two and seven-tenths percent (2.7%), for a total incentive of five and four-tenths percent (5.4%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay. This Longevity incentive increase will be classified as Longevity Step 2.
- (c) Bargaining unit employees who have completed twenty (20) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive increase of five and four-tenths percent (5.4%), for a total incentive of ten and eight-tenths percent (10.8%) calculated on the employee's base

rate of pay. This Longevity incentive increase will be classified as Longevity Step 3.

SECTION 3: For those employees in this bargaining unit who were hired on or after the ratification date of this *Agreement* by the City Commission, the parties agree that each of the Longevity incentive pays shall be treated as a supplemental pay, which shall not be compounded in any way, based upon the following schedule:

- (a) Bargaining unit employees who have completed ten (10) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive of two and one-half percent (2.5%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay This Longevity incentive will be classified as Longevity Step 1.
- (b) Bargaining unit employees who have completed fifteen (15) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive increase of two and one-half percent (2.5%), for a total incentive of five percent (5.0%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay. This Longevity incentive increase will be classified as Longevity Step 2.
- (c) Bargaining unit employees who have completed twenty (20) years of continuous (uninterrupted) City service will be eligible to receive a Longevity incentive increase of five percent (5.0%), for a total incentive of ten percent (10%) calculated on the employee's base rate of pay. This Longevity incentive increase will be classified as Longevity Step 3.

SECTION 4: For payroll purposes (i.e., merit pay, longevity, etc.) service must be continuous, however, any unpaid leave of absence of thirty (30) consecutive calendar days or more will toll an employee's continuous service and thus cause an adjustment to the anniversary date.

SECTION 5: For the effective date of a longevity increase: (1) If the employee's anniversary date falls in the first week of a pay period, the effective date of the longevity increase shall be the beginning of that pay period; and (2) If the employee's anniversary date falls in the second week of the pay period, the effective date of the longevity increase shall be the beginning of the following pay period.

COMPENSATORY TIME

SECTION 1: The City may provide compensatory time off in lieu of monetary overtime compensation.

SECTION 2: Compensatory time only applies to non-exempt employees as defined by the *Fair Labor Standards Act*.

Covered non-exempt employees have the option of being **SECTION 3:** compensated for work in excess of forty (40) hours in a work week either in cash or compensatory time. Effective September 28, 2016, (the ratification date of the 2014-2017 Agreement) the option to accrue compensatory time for hours worked over 35 hours and less than 40 hours was discontinued, and employees shall be paid at the straight-time rate for any of those hours actually worked. The option to accrue compensatory time shall remain available for hours worked over 40 hours in lieu of cash and must be at the rate of not less than one and one-half (1-1/2) hours of compensatory time for each hour of overtime work. The option to accrue compensatory time shall also remain available for hours paid under any section of this Agreement that requires payment at the rate of one and one-half (1-½) the employee's regular rate of pay, such as Article 9, Section 4 (Call-out on normal day off), and Section 6 (Board secretaries and other employees working outside normal work hours), and Article 23, Section 5 (Court appearances by PSAs). All time that an employee is either required or permitted to work is working time. Records shall be kept for all actual time worked by non-exempt employees, but in computing pay, actual time will be rounded to the nearest one-quarter of an hour.

SECTION 4: Compensatory time may be used for the same purposes as annual leave. Compensatory time shall not be taken unless previously approved by the employee's appropriate supervisor(s) on an electronic leave request. All employees who use compensatory time shall have their compensatory time balance charged in an amount equal to the period of their absence from work.

SECTION 5: Compensatory time can be accrued to a maximum of eighty (80) hours. Employees shall be encouraged to use earned compensatory time as soon as possible. Employees must be paid for compensatory time in excess of eighty (80) hours.

Computation shall be at the current regular rate of pay at time of payment. The minimum period of absence to be charged for use of compensatory time shall be fifteen (15) minutes increments.

SECTION 6: Employees will be paid for all outstanding compensatory time at time of separation, change of status to part-time, or promotion out of the bargaining unit.

JOB ANNOUNCEMENT PROCEDURES

SECTION 1: The City agrees to consider applicants for employment referred by the Union; and such applicants shall be given equal consideration as all other applicants for employment.

SECTION 2: The City agrees to post notices of vacant employment positions (job announcements) on the Human Resources Department and City Hall bulletin boards for seven (7) calendar days before the vacancy is filled, however, this requirement will be waived in case of emergency hiring or if the vacancy was posted within the prior thirty (30) calendar days. Vacant employment positions (job announcements) will also be forwarded to each City department for posting by the departments on appropriate departmental bulletin boards.

- Notices of all vacancies (job announcements) for a promotional position shall be posted in all work sites and departments. A promotional position is a position that is only open to current qualified City employees.
- 2. The notices of vacancies (job announcements) required by this Article may include the department where applicable in which the opening occurs, the title of the position, qualifications, deadline for filing of the application, if applicable; and salary rate of the vacant position. All such job announcements shall be posted no less than seven (7) calendar days as noted in Section 2 before the deadline for filing applications unless it is an emergency hiring or if the vacancy was posted within the prior thirty (30) calendar days.
- The applicants can secure applications forms from the Human Resources
 Department. The application for promotion and/or transfer shall be filed with
 the Human Resources Department.

SECTION 3: The City reserves the right, on a case-by-case basis, to either post vacancies as they occur or to establish an eligibility list. In the event the City decides to establish an eligibility list for a particular position, it will post that position for up to three (3) weeks. In the event an employee declines to accept an offer of a particular position,

he or she will not be removed from the list. The City may discontinue an eligibility list at any time, in which event future vacancies will be filled through the above job announcement procedures.

PROBATION

SECTION 1: The probationary period shall be regarded as an integral part of the employment process. It shall be utilized for closely observing the employee's work and for securing the most effective adjustment of the new employee to his or her position, and for "separating" employees whose performance does not meet the required standards.

The standard probationary period for all new employees will be **SECTION 2:** nine (9) months of continuous employment from the date that the employee begins working as a paid full-time employee of the City. Upon the expiration of this time period, the Human Resources Director shall either: (1) approve in writing, retention of the employee, at which time the employee shall be granted permanent status or (2) extend the employee's probationary period for an additional three (3) months. The Human Resources Director may extend the probation of a newly hired employee for a period in excess of three (3) months with the concurrence of the Union. In the event the Human Resources Director shall fail to approve retention or extend probation in writing or shall fail to approve retention in writing at the completion of an extended probationary period, the employee shall automatically be separated from employment with the City, said separation being absolutely final, with no rights of appeal to any authority including the grievance/arbitration procedure contained herein. For employees working in departments where the department director is a Charter Officer these discretionary determinations will be made by the applicable Charter Officer.

SECTION 3: During an employee's probationary period he or she serves at the will and pleasure of the City. Accordingly, no probationary employee may grieve or otherwise challenge any decision involving discipline, layoff or discharge (for whatever reason). Probationary employees may otherwise utilize the grievance/arbitration procedure contained in this *Agreement*.

SECTION 4: In the event a permanent employee receives a promotion from a lower to a higher bargaining unit position, that employee shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months (of continuous employment) from the date of promotion. Upon the

expiration of said time period, the Human Resources Director shall approve, in writing, retention of the employee in the position to which he or she was promoted. In the event the Human Resources Director fails to approve retention in writing, the employee shall automatically revert to his or her former classification without loss of rights or benefits, from which he or she has been promoted. For employees working in departments where the department director is a Charter Officer, these discretionary determinations will be made by the applicable Charter Officer. Such reversion may be appealed through the grievance/arbitration procedure contained in this *Agreement*. However, the Arbitrator cannot reverse or modify the City's action unless he or she determines that the City acted arbitrarily and capriciously.

SECTION 5: In the event a probationary employee receives a promotion, his or her probationary period in the new position will be nine (9) months.

SECTION 6: Substitute, temporary, seasonal and part-time employees all serve at the will and pleasure of the City. Thus, the City may separate them from employment whenever it is deemed appropriate, said employees having no right of appeal to any authority, including the grievance/arbitration procedures contained in this *Agreement*.

SECTION 7: An employee's probationary period shall be suspended during any period of worker's compensation leave. Upon the employee's return to work, the probationary period shall be resumed so that the entire appropriate probationary period will be actually worked.

ON-THE-JOB INJURY

SECTION 1: When an employee covered by this Agreement sustains an onthe-job injury which is determined to be compensable under the provisions of the Workers' Compensation Act, he or she shall be entitled to full pay less any benefits received under the Workers' Compensation Act for up to the first sixty (60) calendar days following the first date of lost time as a result of such on-the-job injury; provided, however, that in the sole discretion of the City's Risk Manager the same time period may be extended up to an additional ninety (90) calendar days. In addition to the foregoing, an employee's paid leave may be extended for an indefinite period, in the sole discretion of the City's Risk Manager if it is determined that such extension is in the best interest of the City and the employee concerned. To be eligible for any extensions, the employee must, if directed by the City, submit an application for disability retirement to the Pension Board and/or submit to a physical examination by a physician authorized by the City to determine the approximate length of time necessary to return to duty. The City may, in its sole discretion, at any time during the extension, terminate such extension if the City determines that the extension is no longer in the best interest of the City and the employee concerned. In that event, the employee, in the sole and exclusive discretion of the City may either be placed on unpaid leave status (after the employee is allowed to exhaust all accrued leave) or separated from employment. When the City ends an employee's supplemental pay under this Article an employee will no longer accrue sick, annual, holiday leave or any other similar benefits under this Agreement.

In the event a grievance arises relating to the discretionary provisions of the Article, the parties agree that an arbitrator cannot reverse or modify the City's decisions unless he or she finds that the City acted both arbitrarily and capriciously.

SECTION 2: When so directed by the City, an employee out of work due to an on-the-job injury shall present himself or herself for a medical examination. The City will bear the full expense of said examination. The failure of such employee to present himself or herself for an examination as directed will operate to automatically terminate any payments under this Article.

SECTION 3: Whenever an employee out of work due to an on-the-job injury becomes physically able to perform some useful light duty work for the City, he or she may be required to do so as a condition to receiving the benefits specified in Section 1 above.

SECTION 4: As a condition to continued receipt of the on-the-job injury supplement in Section 1, the accident or occupational illness and resulting injury may not be caused or contributed by the employee's self-inflicted, intentional or willful, wanton or reckless disregard of standards of behavior the City has an interest or right to expect of the employee; or is of such a degree or recurrence as to manifest culpability, wrongful intent, or evil design; and/or is occasioned by prohibited drug or alcohol use pursuant to City's policies or applicable law at the time of on-the-job injury. The City's decision(s) will be subject to the contractual grievance/arbitration procedure.

SECTION 5: As a condition to continued receipt of the on-the-job injury supplement in Section 1, the accident or occupational illness and resulting injury may not be caused or aggravated by the knowing refusal of the employee to: i) use a safety appliance; ii) to observe a safety rule required by statute or lawfully adopted (e.g. seat belts, respirators); or iii) to use a safety appliance provided or paid for by the City (e.g. safety glasses, safety shoes). Such determinations are in the sole discretion of the City's Risk Manager, and will not apply when the employee's actions are reasonable and/or prudent due to employment conditions or unique job requirements. The City's decision(s) will be subject to the contractual grievance/arbitration procedure.

TUITION REFUND PROGRAM

<u>SECTION 1:</u> All full-time employees who have completed one (1) full year of City service and received a "Satisfactory" or better Employee Performance Evaluation prior to the beginning of the course(s) are eligible to apply for tuition reimbursement. Guidelines for establishing course work are as follows:

- a) All basic core courses, as required by the community college, college, or university will be approved for all eligible employees.
- b) Life experience credit will not be approved for tuition refund.
- c) Degree programs which relate directly to the employee's current position will be approved. Once degree approval is granted all courses specifically required will be approved.
- d) For those employees who have been approved for a degree program, all general educational courses specifically required by the school will be approved.
- e) All other course work will be considered on a course by course determination.
- f) Employees receiving financial aid and/or scholarship and/or tuition assistance or reimbursement from any other source (e.g., under any private, State or Federal government programs) are eligible for this Refund Program, but only for the difference, if any, between what is paid by the other source and the remaining balance of the tuition that fits the criteria of this Refund Program.

SECTION 2: Any course given by a recognized educational institution, which is directly related to an employee's current position or related higher position and shall improve performance in the current position and/or assist in the preparation for promotion shall constitute approved course work. Application for approval of tuition refund must be made and approved prior to the enrollment in the course(s). The application form should be submitted to the Human Resources Department at least three weeks before the course begins. Each application will be reviewed by the Tuition Refund Committee to determine whether the coursework is eligible. The Tuition Refund Committee shall consist of a member appointed by the Human Resources Director, a member appointed by the Union and they shall elect a third individual not covered by this *Agreement*.

SECTION 3: Employees must pay tuition costs directly to the educational institution. Upon completion of the approved course(s), the employee shall present a receipt for tuition costs plus a copy of their grade report to the Human Resources Department. Reimbursement will be for tuition costs only. Up to \$250.00 per semester to pay for books and/or laboratory fees may be reimbursed. In addition, the City will only pay an amount equivalent to the tuition charged by a State Community College, College or University. The reimbursement procedure will consist of the following: 100% reimbursement when a grade of "A" or "B" is earned, and 50% reimbursement when a grade of "C" is earned. If the institution only gives credit or no credit, a credit or no credit will be accepted as satisfactory completion and equal to a grade of "C". For reimbursement purposes, an employee will be limited to two (2) courses per semester or quarter.

SECTION 4: An employee will be expected to remain with the City for at least one (1) year following completion of course(s) for which he or she received a refund. If the employee resigns, retires, or is terminated within the one (1) year period, he or she shall reimburse the City for tuition refund benefits applicable to course(s) completed during this period. Reimbursements shall be payroll deducted from the employee's final paycheck.

DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING

SECTION 1: The City and the Union recognize that employee substance and alcohol abuse has an adverse impact on City government, the image of City employees, the general health, welfare and safety of employees, and to the general public at large. Therefore, it is in the best interest of the parties to negotiate over the subject of drug and alcohol testing.

SECTION 2: Using, selling, possessing or being under the influence of drugs or controlled substances is prohibited. "Under the influence" as used in this Article shall be defined as those amounts of drugs, alcohol or controlled substances which are specified within this Article and/or for which there are state and/or federal statutory standards. Employees are further prohibited from consuming alcohol on duty, including during their lunch hour or work breaks. Employees are further prohibited from consuming alcohol and/or abusing alcohol off duty to the extent that such use and/or abuse tends to have an effect upon the performance of their job functions.

SECTION 3: No member of the bargaining unit shall be subjected to random testing for drug, alcohol or illegal substances unless the City is permitted to perform random tests by state or federal law and/or state or federal regulations. Other than random testing, the City shall apply the reasonable suspicion standard in ordering testing for drugs, alcohol or illegal substances.

SECTION 4: Testing for drugs or illegal substances shall be done through a blood and/or urine analysis at the City's discretion. Testing for alcohol will be done through a blood analysis or through an intoxilyzer. Blood samples shall be taken to test for alcohol and/or drugs or other substances where it is generally accepted by medical and/or toxicological experts that testing for such substance is insufficiently accurate through urine samples or where testing of the substance through blood samples provides substantially greater accuracy. Urine samples shall be collected under supervision of the medical laboratory personnel in the following manner:

- Urine sample collection will be unwitnessed unless there is a reason to believe that a particular individual may alter or substitute the specimen to be provided.
- 2. Employees may inspect the container to be utilized for collection of the urine sample and may request a substitute container.
- 3. Employees may observe the labeling, sealing and packaging for routing of their urine samples by laboratory personnel.
- 4. The laboratory shall maintain a record of the "chain of custody" or urine specimens.

In the event a urine specimen is tested as positive under the drug testing screen, as specified below, a portion of that sample shall be subjected to gas chromatography/mass spectrophotometry [GC/MS] testing. If the GC/MS confirmation test also is positive, the employee may request a portion of the urine sample to be supplied to a qualified laboratory for independent analysis, the cost of which will be paid by the employee.

SECTION 5: Drugs, their metabolites, alcohol and other substances for which the City will screen an employee's urine and/or blood sample include, but are not limited to the following: alcohol, amphetamines, barbiturates, benzodiazepines, cocaine metabolites (benzoylecogonine), marijuana metabolites (delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol-9carboxlyic acid), methaqualone, opiates, phencyclidine, and propoxyphene. All testing shall be done by a qualified laboratory with expertise in toxicology testing and methodology. All positive test results shall be evaluated by a certified toxicologist. All samples which test positive on a screening test shall be confirmed by gas chromatography/mass spectrophotometry ["GC/MS"]. Employees shall be required to document their legal drug and/or substance use, as defined above, within twenty-four (24) hours of their initial drug screening test. Test results shall be treated with the same confidentiality as other medical records. The drug testing levels will comply with the screening and confirmation standards set by Florida's statutory drug-free workplace program and its related administrative regulations, which may be amended from time to time, or where applicable, by the standards set in the federal drug and alcohol testing regulations applicable to employees subject to the drug and alcohol testing programs required by the United States Department of Transportation and/or the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration. An employee will be considered to test positive for alcohol at the level equal to or exceeding 0.04g%.

Other drugs and substances may be tested for by the City in its discretion. In the event, they will be tested at levels according to generally accepted toxicology standards.

SECTION 6: Each employee shall have the right to challenge the City's adherence to the contractual requirements of drug testing set forth herein in the same manner that the employee may grieve any managerial decision.

SECTION 7: The City, in its discretion, may discipline an employee for drug and/or alcohol use/abuse and/or the City may choose to rehabilitate the employee. It is recognized that the City must make its determination as to whether to discipline and/or attempt to rehabilitate an individual who tests positive for being under the influence of alcohol, drugs or illegal substances on a case-by-case basis. If the Union believes the City has acted arbitrarily and capriciously in its determination of whether to recommend rehabilitation of an employee, the Union may grieve the City's decision. In the event the City chooses to rehabilitate an employee, the City may place the employee in administrative leave without pay during their period of rehabilitation. An employee who fails to complete the entire rehabilitation program, including follow-up care, may be immediately terminated. Also, in the event the City elects to rehabilitate an employee, the City is only obligated to offer rehabilitation to an employee one time and future "relapses" may be dealt with by immediate termination.

SECTION 8: It is recognized that technology may, from time to time, improve the type and/or testing methods available for drug and/or alcohol testing. In that event, the City may change its testing methods or procedures and the Union may challenge said change through the grievance procedure if it believes the City acted arbitrarily or capriciously.

SECTION 9: An employee who refuses drug or alcohol testing may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

SECTION 10: The parties acknowledge that the City has a Drug Free and Alcohol Free Workplace Policy. In the event of a conflict between the Policy and this *Agreement*, the terms of the *Agreement* will prevail.

RETIREMENT

SECTION 1: Except as provided for below, the City will maintain the existing pension ordinance provisions regarding benefits and contributions for bargaining unit employees for the duration of this *Agreement*.

SECTION 2: The City agrees to maintain the current member contribution at 9.51% (8% for employees hired on or after October 1, 2009), notwithstanding the current cost-sharing provisions found in Section 11-26, for the term of this Agreement (including any time periods after contract expiration, but prior to a successor agreement becoming effective). Thereafter, the member contribution shall be subject to adjustment in accordance with the cost-sharing provisions found in Section 11-26 of the plan.

SECTION 3: The City shall amend the General Employees' Retirement Plan, to create a new benefit structure for employees hired on or after October 1, 2018. The new benefit structure shall be the same as currently provided in the Plan for employees hired on or after October 1, 2009 except as follows;

- a) An employee shall become vested into the Retirement Plan after ten (10) years of creditable service.
- b) Salary for retirement purposes shall be as defined in the Retirement Plan, except all overtime shall be excluded.
- c) The maximum benefit shall be 80% of average final compensation, not to exceed \$80.000.
- d) Participation in the Deferred Retirement Option Plan (DROP) shall be limited to a maximum of four (4) years.
- e) A 13th Check benefit will be paid to retirees for years of excess investment earnings if the funded status of the Plan is equal to 100% or greater (i.e., when the plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total pension liability is 100% or greater). The amount of the 13th Check benefit shall be based on monthly retirement and shall not exceed 100% of the monthly retirement benefit payable to the eligible retiree. The amount of the 13th Check benefit shall be prorated if the excess investment earnings are insufficient to fund the full

benefit. "Excess investment earnings" means market rate investment earnings on the Pension Plan assets (net of expenses) that exceed the assumed rate of return for a given plan year.

SECTION 4: The definition of salary in the General Employees' Retirement Plan shall be modified, consistent with Article 23, Section 1.(4), so that any retroactive pay increases provided under Article 23 of this 2023-2026 Agreement shall not require modification or recalculation of any pension benefits provided to any employee who retired or entered DROP before the date of this 2023-2026 Agreement is ratified by the City Commission.

SECTION 5: It is expressly agreed that no provision of this Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be implemented unless and until, within the deadline set forth below, the General Employees' Pension Board executes the agreement attached to this *Agreement* as Appendix A, which must occur no later than thirty (30) calendar days following ratification of this Collective Bargaining Agreement by the Union. In the event the Pension Board fails to execute the attached agreement, within that thirty (30) calendar day deadline, this Collective Bargaining Agreement shall be null and void, ab initio, in its entirety.

LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

SECTION 1: Leaves of absence without pay for a period not to exceed one hundred twenty (120) calendar days may be granted to an employee for any reasonable purpose by the Human Resources Director. Such leaves may be renewed or extended for a period not to exceed sixty (60) calendar days, if requested and approved in writing. An employee will not be eligible for a leave of absence during his or her probationary period.

SECTION 2: Any employee may, upon request, be granted a leave of absence without pay of up to six (6) months by the Human Resources Director for the purpose of attending an accredited educational institution when such leave and education is related to the employee's employment. The denial of a leave of absence under this section shall not be grievable. However, the decision to deny a leave of absence under this Article shall not be made arbitrarily or capriciously. An employee will not be eligible for an educational leave of absence during his or her probationary period.

SECTION 3: No employee who is granted a leave of absence (with or without pay) may engage in work for profit during said leave without the express permission of the City Manager. Employees on unpaid leave status shall not earn or accrue any benefits or seniority during the period of said unpaid leave.

SECTION 4: Any unpaid leave of absence of thirty (30) consecutive calendar days or more will toll an employee's continuous service and thus cause an adjustment to the employee's anniversary date.

SECTION 5: Unpaid leave or a leave of absence without pay may be granted only after an employee has exhausted his or her annual leave, Floating Holidays and compensatory time accruals. In addition, in cases of sickness, mental or physical disability, the employee must exhaust his or her sick leave accruals.

SECTION 6: Once an employee is on unpaid status in excess of one (1) full pay period the employee is responsible for the entire cost of his or her health insurance (including what would otherwise be the City's portion) and must make monthly payments to the Risk Management Division.

SECTION 7: Any time without pay for ten (10) working days or less is considered unpaid leave and does not need the approval of the Human Resources Director

SECTION 8: Employees are eligible for a leave of absence without pay if they have worked for the City for at least one (1) year.

SECTION 9: An employee covered by this *Agreement* who is promoted into an exempt position such as a Supervisor/Professional or Executive/Management position may take a leave of absence to enter the exempt service. Leaves of absence to enter the exempt service if requested by the employee and approved by the City Manager shall be up to one (1) year. If the exempt position is eliminated or the employee's performance is not satisfactory in the exempt position during that year, then the employee can return to the bargaining unit in accordance with Article 16 (Layoff and Recall) of this *Agreement*.

SAFETY

SECTION 1: All employees who are required to drive a vehicle as part of their job duties may be required to submit to an annual fitness for duty examination conducted by a City authorized physician. The City will determine the contents of that examination. The City will provide first aid kits in all City vehicles that are regularly assigned to bargaining unit employees.

SECTION 2: All employees who operate a City vehicle, routinely operate a personal vehicle on behalf of the City weekly, or are provided an allowance or mileage reimbursement by the City, are required to submit a copy of their driver's license to their supervisor for submission to Risk Management. Driver's license records will be continuously monitored for major violations and accidents. All employees who operate City vehicles are required to immediately notify their supervisor if their driving privileges are suspended. An employee who fails to notify their supervisor of suspended driving privileges and continues to operate a City vehicle will be subject to disciplinary action including up to termination.

SECTION 3: The City will provide access to an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) for employees in the job classification of Public Service Aides.

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)

SECTION 1: The City and the Union agree that they are both covered under the ADA and that they will comply with the provisions of the ADA.

SECTION 2: Whenever a bargaining unit member advises the City or the Union that action needs to be taken by either party to comply with obligations arising under the ADA, the party so informed will – if and to the extent permitted by law – have the affected employee make the necessary disclosures to the other party. Then, the City, the Union and the affected employee will meet in order to attempt to resolve the employee's claims.

SAFE DRIVING AWARD

SECTION 1: In cases where unit members of the below listed classifications, who are regularly assigned to drive a City vehicle as part of his or her job duties and are not involved in a chargeable accident, as determined by the City Safety Committee, and who, while driving a City vehicle, do not receive any traffic citations and do not violate any policy, rules or regulations related to vehicle safety or safe driving, occurring within a twelve (12) month period, the City agrees to increase the employee's annual leave (for the year in which the 12th month falls) by four (4) hours. No time period will be pro-rated for the purpose of this Article. For employees who are involved in a chargeable accident, receive a traffic citation, or receive a disciplinary action for violating a policy rule or regulation related to vehicle safety or safe driving during a particular fiscal year, they will begin their next twelve (12) month cycle the next October 1st following the chargeable accident, traffic citation or disciplinary action. Any bargaining unit employee who is entitled to receive this Safe Driving Award must immediately report his/her receipt of a traffic citation to his/her supervisor. Failure to immediately report the receipt of a traffic citation, while driving a City vehicle, and/or to immediately report to the City (to the employee's Department Director and the Human Resources Director) the temporary or permanent loss or suspension of the employee's driver's license or the placement of any limitation on the employee's driving privileges, may result in disciplinary action. Employees hired after October 1st must wait until the following October 1st in order to begin accumulating their time for the purposes of participation in this incentive. After the City adds these additional hours, they will be reflected on the employee's pay stub under annual leave. This section is limited to vehicles normally driven on a dedicated highway and which exceed 50 hp. If an employee is issued a traffic citation, but the employee files an appeal and is found "not guilty" by the court, then the employee may still be eligible for the Safe Driving Award. However, the parties agree that the court's finding must be "not guilty" and that any other finding by the court (including, but not limited to, no contest, nolo-contendere, continued without a finding, etc.) will result in loss of eligibility for this benefit.

CLASSIFICATIONS

Air Condition Technician

Backflow Prevention Specialist

Background Investigator

Building Inspector

Bus Driver

Canal Maintenance Operator

Chief Code Compliance Officer

Chief Electrical Inspector

Chief Engineering Inspector

Chief Mechanical Inspector

Chief Operator

Chief Plumbing Inspector

Chief Structural Inspector

Code Compliance Officer

Code Compliance Officer (Landscape)

Code Compliance Officer (Solid Waste)

Diesel Engine Generator Specialist

Driver/Messenger

Economic Crime Investigator

Electrician I

Engineering Inspector

Equipment Operator

Evidence Technician

Facilities Maintenance Section Chief

Facilities Supervisor

Field Maintenance Worker I

Field Maintenance Worker II

Field Operations Section Chief

Gas Apprentice

Gas Distribution Assistant

Gas Equipment Operator

Gas Maintenance Planner

Gas Mechanic I

Gas Mechanic II

Gas Mechanic III

Gas Systems Supervisor

I.D. Technician

Inventory Clerk

Irrigation Technician

Jet Vactor Operator

Landscaping Inspector

Leisure Services Field Supervisor

Logistics Coordinator

Maintenance Management Technician

Maintenance Mechanic I

Maintenance Mechanic II

Maintenance Worker I

Maintenance Worker II

Meter Reading Coordinator

Park Ranger

Plans Examiner

Process Control Technician

Public Service Aide

Public Service Field Representative

Recreation Specialist/Athletics

Resident Project Representative

Senior Gas System Supervisor

Senior Utility Operator

Sprinkler Mechanic

Stormwater Pump Operator

Swimming Pool Mechanic

Telespection Operator

Transportation Dispatch/Driver

Transportation Supervisor

Tree Specialist

Utility Electrical Supervisor

Utility Field Supervisor

Utility Instrumentation Tech I

Utility Instrumentation Tech II

Utility Instrumentation Tech III

Utility Lab Technician

Utility Lift Station Supervisor

Utility Locator

Utility Mechanic I

Utility Mechanic II

Utility Operator

Utility Serviceperson

Utility Specialty Operator

Utility Support Supervisor

FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE

SECTION 1: The Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA) requires employers to provide up to twelve (12) weeks of job-protected leave to "eligible" employees for certain family and medical reasons. Employees are eligible if they have worked for the City for at least one (1) year and for at least 1,250 hours of service over the previous twelve (12) months. Employees must contact the Human Resources Department (or the City's third party FMLA administrator when established) to arrange for this type of leave. The required twelve (12) weeks under FMLA will include any paid or unpaid leave taken. The twelve (12) FMLA weeks start with a "rolling" twelve (12) month period measured backward from the date the employee uses any FMLA leave.

SECTION 2: BIRTH OF A CHILD - Eligible employees (mother or father) may take up to twelve (12) weeks of leave for the birth of a child according to the FMLA. If both parents are employed by the City, a combined total of only twelve (12) weeks is available for the birth of a child. Upon further written request from the employee, the Human Resources Director, pursuant to Article 32, may extend the leave (although it will not be FMLA leave) for up to an additional eight (8) weeks. In no case shall the total period of leave exceed twenty (20) weeks. Disabilities resulting from or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, abortion or childbirth shall be treated the same as any other medical disability and may be charged against accrued paid sick leave. Sick leave may not be used for child care purposes. A leave of absence without pay may be granted only after an employee has exhausted his or her floating holidays and annual leave accruals. Eligible employees should contact the Human Resources Department to request this leave.

SECTION 3: ADOPTION LEAVE - Adoption leave for eligible employees will be governed by the regulations of the FMLA. A leave of absence without pay may be granted only after an employee has exhausted his or her floating holidays and annual leave accruals. If an employee is not eligible for coverage under the FMLA, the Human Resources Director may grant up to forty (40) hours unpaid leave to a mother or father upon the adoption of a child. If both parents are employed by the City, they may each be

granted up to forty (40) hours. Employees should contact the Human Resources Department to request Adoption Leave.

SECTION 4: CARING FOR A SPOUSE, CHILD OR PARENT - Leave to care for a spouse, child or parent with a serious medical condition will be governed by the regulations of the FMLA. The employee is required to furnish to the City (or the City's designated third party FMLA administrator when established), a medical certificate from a health care provider, that the employee is needed to care for a spouse, child or parent. For this purpose, all employees may use up to one hundred and twenty (120) hours of sick leave annually. A leave of absence without pay may be granted only after an employee has exhausted his or her floating holidays and annual leave accruals.

section 5: AN EMPLOYEE'S SERIOUS HEALTH CONDITION - Leave requested for an eligible employee's own serious health condition will be governed by the regulations of the FMLA. Upon further written request from the employee, the Human Resources Director may extend the leave up to a maximum of one (1) year. Sick leave may be used for the period of time that the employee is unable to work due to the serious health condition. The employee will be required to provide a medical certification from a health care provider, of the employee's inability to perform the essential functions of his or her position. A leave of absence without pay may be granted only after an employee has exhausted his or her floating holidays and available sick leave and annual leave accruals.

SECTION 6: Any unpaid leave of absence of thirty (30) consecutive calendar days or more will toll an employee's continuous service and thus cause an adjustment to the employee's anniversary date.

<u>SECTION 7:</u> No employee who is granted a leave of absence (with or without pay) may engage in work for profit during said leave without the express permission of the City Manager. Employees on unpaid leave status shall not earn or accrue any benefits or seniority during the period of unpaid leave.

SECTION 8: All employees returning to work after medically certified leave must furnish a doctor's note certifying that the employee is medically fit to return to work. Employees who have been on an extended leave (e.g., ten (10) or more working days) must provide the doctor's note at least two (2) business days in advance of the expected

date of return, unless the Human Resources Director (or designee), in his/her sole discretion, reduces or waives this requirement.

SECTION 9: It is understood and agreed that any misrepresentation made by (or on behalf of) an employee in relation to a request for leave under this Article, or any other leave article in this Agreement, shall be the basis for disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.

NO STRIKE

SECTION 1: The Union agrees to accept and abide by all the terms and conditions of this *Agreement*. During the term of this *Agreement*, the Union further agrees it will not call, countenance, or encourage any strike as defined below and will not interfere with the efficient management of the City and its individual departments. In the event of any breach of this Article, the Union agrees that the City will have all statutory rights of recourse as provided in Chapter 447, Florida Statutes. The Union acknowledges that any employee who violates this Article and/or who engages in a strike (as defined herein or as determined by PERC or a court) shall be subject to discharge.

Section 2: Strike, as used in this *Agreement*, shall mean the concerted failure to report for duty; the concerted absence of employees from their positions; the concerted stoppage of work; the concerted submission of resignations (from any unit, assignment or from employment); the concerted abstinence in whole or in part by a group of employees from the full and faithful performance of the duties of employment with the City for the purpose of inducing, influencing, condoning or coercing a change in the terms and conditions of employment or participating in a deliberate and concerted course of conduct which adversely affects the service of the public employer; the concerted failure to report for work after the expiration of a collective bargaining agreement and picketing in furtherance of a work stoppage.

SECTION 3: Bargaining unit employees shall not engage in any walkout, strike, sit-down, slow-down, or other interference with or interruption of work during the term of this *Agreement*. If any member or group of members of the Union should violate this section, the Union, through its proper officers, will promptly notify the City's Human Resources Director, and such member or members of the Union, in writing, of its disapproval and will take immediate steps to effect a resumption of work.

SECTION 4: The City recognizes the right of the Union to engage in informational picketing as long as such picketing is done in a lawful manner in accordance with Florida Statutes. The Union agrees that there will be no interference with the free and unrestricted right of any City employee to enter and leave City property.

SECTION 5: The sick, annual and any other accrued leave benefits provided in this Agreement shall not be available to any employee absent from work on any day during any period in which the City or any court or agency of competent jurisdiction has determined that there is reasonable cause to believe that a strike or other form of concerted failure to report to work was or is in progress.

- A. The parties agree that the Human Resources Director or designee shall have reasonable cause to believe that a strike or other concerted job action has occurred on any day that twenty percent (20%) of the bargaining unit employees, in any City department that has at least twenty-five (25) budgeted bargaining unit positions, have failed to report for work.
- B. Upon the commencement of proceedings before a court or agency of competent jurisdiction regarding such strike, or other unlawful concerted activity, the processing of any grievances concerning or in any way related to the City's exercise of the right to suspend sick or annual or any other accrued leave shall be stayed pending final resolution of the judicial or administrative proceedings.

MILITARY LEAVE

SECTION 1: RESERVE TRAINING: Any employee who is a member of the Armed Forces of the United States or of the National Guard will be granted military leave not to exceed two hundred and forty (240) working hours every fiscal year after presentation of official orders stating that the employee is engaged in reserve training and submission of a Leave Request. The employee shall receive pay for the number of working days, according to his or her regular work schedule.

SECTION 2: ACTIVE DUTY DURING PEACETIME: Employees who enlist in the Armed Forces of the United States during peacetime are not eligible for military leave. They are entitled to reemployment with the City within ninety (90) days of their release from active duty with an honorable discharge without loss of benefits or seniority.

SECTION 3: Any member of a Reserve component of the Armed Forces of the United States who enters upon active duty or whose active duty is extended during a period when the President is authorized to order units of the Ready Reserve or members of a Reserve component to active duty shall be eligible for military leave benefits (the first thirty (30) days of any such leave of absence will be with pay).

SECTION 4: ACTIVE DUTY DURING WARTIME: An employee who enters the Armed Forces of the United States during a period of war between the United States and a foreign government or who is called to active duty in the Armed Forces or National Guard during wartime, shall be granted military leave for this period of military commitment. Upon presentation of official orders, such an employee shall receive pay for the number of working days, according to his or her regular work schedule, occurring in the first thirty (30) days of such leave.

TERM OF AGREEMENT

This AGREEMENT shall be in effect after:

- 1. Approved by a majority of those unit members voting on the question of ratification; and
- Upon its ratification by an official Ordinance of the City Commission ratifying this
 Agreement and authorizing the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City;
 and
- 3. Upon being signed by the appropriate Union representatives and the Mayor of the City of Sunrise.
- 4. No bargaining unit member who left the City's employ prior to the date of ratification of this *Agreement* by both parties will be eligible for any wages or benefits under this *Agreement*.

This *AGREEMENT* shall remain in full force and effect until September 30, 2026. If a new contract is not ratified by September 30, 2026, the current *Agreement* will remain in effect pending the resolution of a new agreement.

CITY OF SUNRISE	
BY:MAYOR MICHAEL J. RYAN	DATE
ATTEST:	
FELICIA M. BRAVO CITY CLERK	DATE
APPROVED AS TO FORM AND L SUFFICIENCY:	EGAL
KIMBERLY A. KISSLAN CITY ATTORNEY	DATE
APPROVED AS TO FORM AND L SUFFICIENCY:	EGAL
LINDSEY RYDER LABOR COUNSEL	DATE

<u>APPENDIX A</u>

GENERAL EMPLOYEES PENSION BOARD AGREEMENT

The City of Sunrise (City) and the Board of Trustees of the City of Sunrise General Employees' Retirement Plan (Board), in exchange for the mutual promises and consideration outlined below, agree as follows:

- 1. The parties recognize that reaching agreement on reasonable actuarial assumptions, cost methods and procedures is beneficial to the City, the Board and members of the General Employees' Retirement Plan and their beneficiaries. The City and Board agree that the procedure for reaching agreement on actuarial assumptions, cost methods and procedures contained in paragraphs 2 and 3, below, will save the parties valuable time and effort, and constitutes adequate and complete consideration for this agreement.
- 2. The Board acknowledges that the assumptions, cost methods and procedures used for the 10/1/22 actuarial valuation, as recommended by the plan actuary and approved by the City actuary, and that were previously approved by the Board, will apply for all purposes during the term of this Agreement, subject to the provisions of paragraph 3 below.
- 3. The City and the Board agree that all future changes in actuarial assumptions, cost methods and procedures will be reviewed by the City actuary before they are utilized in any actuarial valuation, impact statement, or other pension calculation. If the City actuary disagrees with any assumption, cost method, or procedure, he will discuss the basis for his position with the pension plan actuary. If the City actuary and the plan actuary cannot reach agreement, a third actuary, selected by mutual agreement of the plan actuary and the City actuary, shall review the two actuary's positions, and make a final determination which shall be binding on all parties. All actuarial assumptions, cost methods, and procedures shall be individually realistic and based on the actuary's best estimates of anticipated future experience under the plan.
- 4. The parties acknowledge and agree that the City of Sunrise General Employees' Retirement Plan, including the current method for funding the plan and the method for determining City and employee contributions, fully complies with all applicable laws.
- 5. This Agreement shall take effect upon execution by both parties and shall remain in effect for the duration of the 2023-2026 Collective Bargaining Agreement between the City and the SGEU (including any time periods after contract expiration but prior to a successor agreement becoming effective). In implementing the provisions of this Agreement, all parties agree to act expeditiously and in good faith.

Pension Board	City of Sunrise	
Date:	Date:	